

A Service of

ZBW

Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Piton, Céline; Ruyssen, Ilse

### Working Paper Integration policies and their effects on labour market outcomes and immigrant inflows

NBB Working Paper, No. 411

**Provided in Cooperation with:** National Bank of Belgium, Brussels

*Suggested Citation:* Piton, Céline; Ruyssen, Ilse (2022) : Integration policies and their effects on labour market outcomes and immigrant inflows, NBB Working Paper, No. 411, National Bank of Belgium, Brussels

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/273115

#### Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

#### Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



## WWW.ECONSTOR.EU

# Working Paper Research September 2022 N°411

Integration policies and their effects on labour market outcomes and immigrant inflows

by Céline Piton and Ilse Ruyssen





#### Publisher

Pierre Wunsch, Governor of the National Bank of Belgium

#### Statement of purpose

The purpose of these Working Papers is to promote the circulation of research results (Research Series) and analytical studies (Documents Series) made within the National Bank of Belgium or presented by external economists in seminars, conferences and conventions organised by the Bank. The aim is therefore to provide a platform for discussion. The opinions expressed are strictly those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the National Bank of Belgium.

The Working Papers are available on the website of the Bank: http://www.nbb.be

© National Bank of Belgium, Brussels

All rights reserved. Reproduction for educational and non-commercial purposes is permitted provided that the source is acknowledged.

ISSN: 1375-680X (print) ISSN: 1784-2476 (online)

### Abstract

Throughout Europe, the labour market integration of immigrants tends to lag behind that of natives. This paper empirically analyses the role played by integration policies in closing this gap in EU countries, not only directly, through the employment rate but also indirectly by influencing the intensity and the composition of immigration flows. Relying on the Migration Integration Policy Indicator (MIPEX), we find that countries with more developed integration policies do not necessarily have higher immigrant employment rates. This finding is due to the fact that different types of policies have opposite effects: policies favouring family reunion, tackling discrimination and allowing for political participation seem to increase the labour market integration of immigrants, while the latter is negatively associated with a higher labour market mobility, as well as easier access to permanent residence and nationality. Only the positive effect of anti-discrimination policies survives the inclusion of country fixed effects though. Effects are found to vary across immigrants coming from EU versus non-EU countries, suggesting that there is no one-fits-all integration policy. Moreover, our results confirm that immigrants' labour market integration varies with the skill composition of the migrant population, a higher level of qualification favouring employment. The composition of the immigrant population within a country in terms of skill levels, however, could also be influenced by integration policies in potential destination countries, a premise which we also test. We show that integration policies indeed act as a pull factor for migration in a gravity model that controls also for the restrictiveness and skill selectivity of migration policies. Yet, it seems that more elaborate integration policies affect primarily the number of high-skilled immigrants entering the territory, but not the number of medium or low skilled, and this only for those from EU countries. Different factors hence seem to be at play for the low and medium skilled, but once moved, our results show that low-skilled migrants are the ones benefitting the most from integration policies in terms of employment rate.

Keywords: Integration policies, Immigration, Labour market. JEL Classifications: J08, J15, J18, J21, J78.

### Authors:

Céline Piton, Economics and Research Department, National Bank of Belgium & Université libre de Bruxelles (SBS-EM, CEBRIG, DULBEA), <u>Celine.Piton@nbb.be</u>.

Ilse Ruyssen, Department of Economics—CESSMIR, Ghent University, UNU-CRIS, B-9000 Ghent, Belgium, <u>Ilse.Ruyssen@UGent.be</u>.

The authors are grateful to the National Bank of Belgium for their financial support. The authors would like to thank Glenn Rayp and Samuel Standaert for kindly providing their Annual Bilateral Migration Dataset; Solano Giacomo for sharing the latest version of the MIPEX dataset as well as relevant literature; and to Eurostat LFS microdata for providing the data. The authors are thankful to anonymous referees from the NBB Working Paper process for their useful comments and to participants to the NBB seminar, the CEBRIG seminar and the LEM seminar for their comments and suggestions.

The opinions expressed are strictly those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the National Bank of Belgium, Eurostat, or any other institution with which one of the authors are affiliated.

### Non-technical summary

This paper deals with a highly relevant question, namely the impact of integration policies targeting immigrants. The labour market performance of immigrants still lags behind that of natives despite being beneficial for immigrants themselves as well as for the host country. Hence, finding efficient policies that fosters immigrants' integration has become the focus of political as well as academic interest. While a large part of the literature looks at which personal characteristics are driving the employment rate of immigrants at the micro level, the economic literature has only recently tried to assess how institutional settings can explain disparities between countries in integrating immigrants into the labour market and which type of policies is the most efficient.

Our paper relies on the Migrant integration policy index (MIPEX), a recent indicator summarizing all integration policies in a large number of countries. We analyse the efficiency of different type of policies (ranging from pure economic ones like those fostering the labour market integration of immigrants to those with more social or political dimensions like access to nationality) in shaping and mitigating disparities in employment rate of immigrants across EU countries. In contrast to what is usually done in the literature, we consider immigrants as an heterogenous group facing different obstacles. We therefore also provide separate results for immigrants with an EU origin versus those with a non-EU origin, as well as by their level of education.

We do not only measure to what extent integration policies have improved the labour market integration of immigrants, but also how they have shaped the size and composition of immigrant flows. These effects on flows may then in turn affect the level of employment of immigrants in the host country, since immigrants' labour market integration varies with the skill composition of the migrant population, a higher level of qualification favouring employment. To this end, we rely on unique data sources including the Eurostat Labour Force Surveys (the difference in the stock of immigrants for a given level of education between two consecutive years being used as a proxy of inflows by skill levels), a recently built yearly bilateral migration dataset, and unique measures for the restrictiveness and skill selectivity of migration policies.

Our results show that countries with more developed integration policies do not necessarily have higher immigrant employment rates, and this mainly because different types of policies have opposite effects: while policies favouring family reunion, tackling anti-discrimination, and allowing for political participation seem to increase the labour market integration of immigrants, a higher labour market mobility, as well as larger access to permanent residence and nationality are negatively linked with the employment rate of immigrants. This is in line with previous findings and could be linked to the incentive for immigrants to better invest in their skills and qualifications if they are more likely to stay for a longer period. Effects can therefore show up in the long run or can be more visible on the qualitative side (e.g., better paid job, better matching with respect to qualifications, etc.). Moreover, our findings varying across immigrants coming from EU or non-EU countries suggest that there is no one-fits-all integration policies does not seem to raise the labour market integration of non-EU immigrants. This can indicate that other obstacles, not solved by those policies, remain, such as a lack of human capital specific to the host country or difficulties with diploma recognition.

We also evaluate how integration policies can improve the labour market integration of immigrants depending on their level of education. High-educated migrants are less sensitive to integration policies: their employment rates are not affected or only slightly positively affected by integration policies in the host country. For those with a medium level of diploma (upper secondary school), the impact is slightly larger than for high-educated, but it remains marginal. The highest effect of integration policies on employment rate is reported for low-educated immigrants. More importantly, this result is true for both EU and non-EU immigrants even if the impact for non-EU immigrants is less pronounced.

Regarding migration flows, we show that more elaborate integration policies affect primarily the number of high-skilled immigrants entering the territory and coming from another EU country. These findings seem to confirm that the high-skilled might be making a more informed choice. Conversely, the decision to migrate for low- and medium-skilled people is more related to different factors such as family or international protection which makes it more difficult for them to internalize integration

policies when choosing their destination. Nevertheless, our results show that low-educated migrants – once moved – are the ones benefitting the most from integration policies in the host country. This finding is encouraging since they are also the ones with larger obstacles to enter the labour market.

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	Introduction1
2.	Literature Review
2.1	The labour market integration of immigrants and the role of integration policies
2.2	The impact of integration policies on migration flows
3.	Migrant integration policy index (MIPEX)8
4.	MIPEX and the employment rate of immigrants12
4.1.	Database13
4.2.	Methodology15
4.3.	Main findings16
4.4.	By level of education
5.	MIPEX and the inflow of immigrants
5.1.	Database
5.1.1.	Aggregate analysis24
5.1.2.	Analysis by education level
5.2.	Methodology
5.2.1.	Aggregate analysis27
5.2.2.	Analysis by education level
5.3.	Main findings
5.4.	By education level
5.4.1.	Scale equation
5.4.2.	Structure equation
6.	Conclusion
Refer	ences
Apper	ndix49
Natior	nal Bank of Belgium - Working Papers Series64

### 1 Introduction

Over the past years, the world has experienced an increase in international migration. The total number of first-generation immigrants in OECD countries rose by more than 60%, from 83 to 135 million over the period 2000-2019. In 2019, foreign-born individuals represented more than 10 % of the OECD population, i.e., 12 % on average in the European Union (EU), 14 % in the United States, and more than 20 % in Australia, Canada and Switzerland (OECD, 2020). Consequently, immigration has become a major policy concern in these receiving countries, notably from a labour market perspective. Throughout Europe, the labour market integration of immigrants tends to be lower than for natives. In 2019, the average gap in the employment rate between natives and first-generation immigrants aged between 20 and 64 amounted to 5 percentage points (Eurostat Labour Force Survey). Yet, considering foreign-born individuals as a homogenous group hides significant disparities between origins in terms of employment performance (Algan et al., 2010; Brinbaum, 2018; Kogan, 2007; OECD, 2020; Zorlu, 2014). This is particularly the case in the European Union where immigrants from other member states benefit from simplified administrative procedures. For immigrants born outside the EU, on the other hand, access to employment is much more difficult. The employment rate of first-generation immigrants born in the EU is indeed very close to or even higher than that of natives in all EU countries. Yet, the employment rate gap between first-generation immigrants born in non-EU countries and natives stands at 9 percentage points on average in the EU (NBB, 2020).

A better integration of immigrants into the labour market is beneficial for immigrants themselves as well as for the host country. Labour market integration of immigrants leads to less dependence on the welfare system and has a positive effect on fiscal contributions (Dustmann and Frattini, 2014; NBB, 2020). Moreover, it strengthens social cohesion in the host country (Freedman *et al.*, 2018; Mastrobuoni and Pinotti, 2015). Hence, finding an efficient policy that fosters immigrants' integration has become the focus of political as well as academic interest.

A popular explanation for the lower employment rate of immigrants is their lower level of education. Yet, previous research has shown that the average labour market integration gap between first-generation immigrants and natives remains large and significant even after controlling for personal characteristics, and this particularly for non-EU immigrants (see for example NBB, 2020, for the case of Belgium). Hence, these differences in personal characteristics are inadequate to explain the worse labour market outcomes of firstgeneration immigrants with respect to natives.

While a large part of the literature looks at which personal characteristics are driving the employment rate of immigrants at the micro level, the economic literature has only recently tried to assess how institutional settings can explain disparities between countries in integrating immigrants into the labour market and which type of policy is the most efficient. The Migration Integration Policy Indicator (MIPEX)<sup>1</sup>, summarising all integration policies implemented in a large number of countries, offers a unique opportunity to analyse this issue.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See Solano and Huddleston (2020).

Being relatively recent, to date only few papers have made use of this indicator. And those who did have mostly considered only the overall index, ignoring potential compensating or contradicting effects from the underlying dimensions of the index (i.e., labour market mobility, family reunion, permanent residence, access to nationality, anti-discrimination, political participation, education, health). Moreover, studies that do consider the various sub-indicators usually only link a particular policy dimension to the targeted outcome of that dimension (e.g., anti-discrimination policies on the level of discrimination within countries) ignoring potential indirect effects on other outcomes (e.g., on employment).

Our paper contributes to this literature by considering longitudinal dynamics to analyse the efficiency of policies aimed at improving the labour market integration of immigrants. To this end, we empirically assess the role of different types of policies in shaping and mitigating disparities in the labour market integration of immigrants across EU countries<sup>2</sup>. Considering immigrants as an heterogenous group facing different obstacles, we also provide separate results for immigrants with an EU origin and with a non-EU origin, as well as depending on their level of education.

Our results indicate that countries with more developed integration policies do not necessarily have higher immigrant employment rates. This finding is due to the fact that different types of policies have opposite effects: policies favouring family reunion, tackling discrimination and allowing for political participation seem to increase the labour market integration of immigrants, while the latter is negatively associated with a higher labour market mobility, as well as easier access to permanent residence and nationality. Only the positive effect of anti-discrimination policies survives the inclusion of country fixed effects though. Effects are found to vary across immigrants coming from EU versus non-EU countries, suggesting that there is no one-fits-all integration policy.

Yet, policies aimed at improving – among others – the labour market integration of immigrants may also indirectly influence the attractiveness of the country and the type of migrants who are entering the territory. Integration policies, although not designed per se to attract (certain type of) migrants, may affect the size (as shown by Beine *et al.*, 2020, for the location choice of potential migrants) and skill composition of migration flows, by which the labour market integration of migrants is also known to vary. Indeed, our previous results confirm that immigrants' labour market integration varies with the skill composition of the migrant population, a higher level of qualification favouring employment.

In this paper, we will hence not only try to measure to what extent integration policies have improved the labour market integration of immigrants, but also to what extent they have shaped the size and composition of immigrant flows, while controlling also for differences in the restrictiveness and skill selectivity of migration entry policies (so as to capture not only self-selection but also out-selection effects). These effects on flows may then in turn affect the level of employment of immigrants in the host country.

We show that integration policies indeed act as a pull factor for migration in a gravity model that controls also for the restrictiveness and skill selectivity of migration policies. Yet, it seems that more elaborate integration policies affect primarily the number of high-skilled

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  The definition of EU countries is based on the covered period 2007-2019 so that the UK is included in the analysis.

migrants, but not the number of medium or low skilled, and this only for those from EU countries. Different factors seem to be at play for the low and medium skilled in their decision to migrate and where to migrate, but once moved, they are the ones benefitting the most from integration policies. Putted differently, countries with more developed integration policies tend to better help low- and medium-educated immigrants to find a job but do not tend to attract more of them in their territory.

The remainder of this article is structured as follows. The next Section elaborates the related literature on the effectiveness of integration policies to improve the labour market integration of immigrants and the role they play in shaping migration flows. Section 3 describes the Migration Integration Policy Indicator which we will use to measure integration policies in the empirical analysis. Sections 4 and 5 explain the data, methodology and empirical specification that we bring to the data, as well as the empirical findings from the analysis of the impact of integration policies on the employment rate of immigrants and immigration flows, respectively. Section 6 summarises our main results and concludes.

### 2 Literature Review

# 2.1 The labour market integration of immigrants and the role of integration policies

In the literature, personal characteristics of immigrants are presented as playing a significant role in their labour market integration. First, the level of education is often cited as a major determining factor. According to the human capital theory (originally developed by Mincer, 1958, and Becker, 1964), selection on the labour market is based on the skills that the individual has acquired. By investing in training and education, individuals gain additional skills and hence greater human capital, which increases their productivity. The more productive the person, the more the employer will wish to recruit him/her. On average, among EU countries, the employment rate of immigrants is higher if they hold a tertiary degree (HCE, 2018). Nevertheless, despite the recognition of diploma and skills, there is plenty of evidence that the labour market attributes a lower value to education and experience acquired by immigrants outside the host country (Arbeit and Warren, 2013; Nordin, 2007; OECD, 2007, 2014). This leads to mismatches in the labour market and to a higher proportion of immigrant being overqualified, particularly among highly educated immigrants (Fernandez and Ortega, 2006; Jacobs et al., 2021). Second, labour market performance of immigrants depends on gender. The employment gap of immigrant women with respect to native women is typically larger than for men (Algan et al., 2010). Moreover, Piton and Rycx (2021) provide evidence that immigrant women of EU origins face a double penalty (corresponding to the sum of the penalties faced respectively by women and immigrants of EU origin) and that for those with a non-EU origin the penalty is even greater and outweighs the sum of both penalties. It is suggested that lower employment rates among female immigrants may be due to more traditional gender roles (Blau et al., 2011; Lesthaeghe and Surkyn, 1995).

<u>Economic conditions</u> in host countries have also been shown to influence the probability that immigrants will be active on the labour market and find a job. In fact, immigrants are found to be more often unemployed in countries with an overall higher unemployment rate (Fleischmann and Dronkers, 2010; Pichler, 2011). Furthermore, immigrants adapt more quickly to economic growth, which implies that their unemployment rate decreases faster than that of natives during prosperous periods (Cebolla-Boado and Finotelli, 2014). Finally, immigrants are less disadvantaged at employment entry when the host country has a strong demand for low-skilled jobs (Kogan, 2006) or a large segment of low-status jobs (Fleischmann and Dronkers, 2010).

Besides personal characteristics and economic conditions, the <u>general institutional</u> <u>environment</u> is also relevant in explaining the labour market performance of immigrants. Indeed, a more flexible labour market can improve access to employment for immigrants as it does for any other outsiders (Bilgili *et al.*, 2015). Studies comparing countries' performance show that immigrants' employment rates tend to be higher in countries with a more flexible labour market compared to countries with a more rigid one (Angrist and Kugler, 2003; Aleksynska and Tritah, 2013; Bisin *et al.*, 2011; Corrigan, 2015; Kahn, 2007; Kogan, 2006). Flexibility in the labour market can be measured by employment protection, collective bargaining agreements, unemployment benefits and active labour market programmes.

Comparing regulations of regular and temporary contracts in 19 European countries, Markaki (2014) provides evidence that stricter regulations of regular contracts increase immigrants' chances of holding a temporary contract. Conversely, stricter regulations of temporary contracts increase immigrants' risk of unemployment and underemployment. The findings of Guzi *et al.* (2015) point in the same direction, with a negative effect of stricter regulations on regular and temporary contracts being detrimental to immigrants in finding a (skilled) job and getting a permanent contract. The increase in labour market dualism because of <u>employment protection</u> reforms tends to disproportionally harm immigrants.

While the employment rate of immigrants could increase with less strict employment protection legislation, more stringent protection could reduce the gap compared to natives (Sa, 2011). Immigrants are usually less aware of employment protection regulations and are thus also less likely to claim their rights. This creates a gap between the costs for employers of hiring a native relative to hiring an immigrant. Bisin *et al.* (2011) indeed find that employment protection legislation tends to lower the penalty that immigrants face in getting hired.

Bergh (2014) also highlights the role of <u>collective bargaining agreements</u>, which - if covering a larger share of the labour market - have a larger increasing impact on the unemployment rate of immigrants than that of natives. Huber (2015) confirms this result by showing that countries with more centralized wage bargaining and higher union density have worse labour market outcomes for immigrants compared to natives even after controlling for compositional effects. Examining to what extent unions are exclusive or inclusive with respect to immigrants in New Zealand, Harcourt *et al.* (2008) show that while unions are helpful in promoting diversity, they are not efficient in combating discrimination against immigrants in hiring.

Furthermore, analysing 12 OECD countries' performance in the integration of immigrants into the labour market, Causa and Jean (2007) find that differences between countries could largely be explained by differences in the level of <u>unemployment benefits</u>.

Bergh (2014) confirms the negative impact of more generous replacement income rates, with a greater increase in unemployment for immigrants than for natives.

Finally, Butschek and Walter (2014) find that wage subsidies remain the most efficient way of boosting the immigrant employment rate, compared to other types of <u>active labour</u> <u>market policies</u> (ALMP) such as training, job search assistance and subsidised public sector employment, even though good quality of the obtained jobs is not guaranteed.

In this paper, we aim to identify which of the policies specifically designed to improve the integration of immigrants in host countries' societies (using the MIPEX and its sub-indicators) are effective in improving the labour market integration of immigrants, thereby controlling for the other determinants highlighted above. The literature addressing this question is relatively scarce and new. Huddleston (2020) conduct a meta-analysis of studies conducted between 2010 and 2020 that make use of the MIPEX indicator to investigate the impact of migrant integration policies on a variety of outcomes, showing a lot of room for further research. Moreover, among this literature, only few papers analyse the impact of sub-indicators of the MIPEX and those who do typically connect a particular sub-indicator to the outcome it is targeting without considering also potential indirect effects.<sup>3</sup>

Results concerning the impact of the <u>overall MIPEX</u> on employment are scare and mixed; the literature mainly focuses on other outcomes. For example, it has been shown that public opinion towards migration (higher levels of public support for immigrants and for inclusive policies, particularly in terms of economic threats) is higher in countries with more inclusive integration policies.<sup>4</sup> More far-reaching integration policies also help to close the gaps in political participation, interest, and trust of immigrants (Helbling *et al.*, 2015; Ruedin, 2013; Thorkelson, 2016; Welge, 2015).

Regarding labour market outcomes, the most developed literature relies on the labour market mobility sub-indicator. Nevertheless, there is limited evidence of a positive link between labour market mobility policies and the labour market integration of immigrants, either measured by overall participation (Bredtmann and Otten, 2013; Cebolla-Boado and Finotelli, 2014), unemployment (Bergh, 2014; Cebolla-Boado and Finotelli, 2014; Lancee, 2016) or employment rates (Bisin *et al.*, 2011). A possible explanation, put forward by Huddleston (2020), is that integration policies are better developed in countries with a weaker labour market situation of immigrants. Moreover, labour market mobility policies can delay employment by providing language courses, training, or further education

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Family reunion policy is found to affect immigrants' right to family life and the well-being of the different members of the family (Migali and Natale, 2017; Sand and Gruber, 2018; Sumino, 2014). Permanent residence is found to influence mobility decisions and security of residence of immigrants. Immigrants tend to stay longer in countries with more inclusive permanent residence policies (Corrigan, 2015; DeWaard, 2013). Political participation policies positively affect the level of immigrants' participation in the public life of their destination country (Aleksynska, 2011; Thorkelson, 2016) but also their levels of political interest, trust, and efficacy (Helbling *et al.*, 2015; Welge, 2015). The chances to acquire host country citizenship is positively related to naturalization policies (Dronkers and Vink, 2012; Hoxhaj *et al.*, 2020; Huddleston and Falcke, 2020; Vink *et al.*, 2013). Finally, no systematic link emerges between the level of discrimination in a country and the strength of its anti-discrimination policies (André and Dronkers, 2016; Callens and Meuleman, 2017; Kislev, 2019; Ziller, 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Brady and Finnigan (2014), Callens and Meuleman (2017), Heizmann (2015, 2016), Hooghe and de Vroome (2015), Just and Anderson (2012), Schroyens *et al.* (2015).

(Zwysen and Demireva, 2020). Those policies could be associated with a higher investment in immigrants' skills and qualifications and therefore having a longer-term impact.

A still scarce part of the literature making use of the MIPEX looks at how other types of integration policies influence the labour market outcomes of immigrants. Bisin *et al.* (2011) find a positive link between facilitation of <u>family reunion</u> in EU countries and employment outcomes of non-EU immigrants. Conversely, the effect could be negative for immigrants with strong ethnic identities as this limit their social network. Focusing on women, Palencia-Esteban (2021) highlights that family reunion may provide resources and networks women need to get out of gender segregated occupations.

Allowing for <u>permanent residence</u> is more often linked to employment outcomes as it should give to immigrants the incentive to invest in the human capital of the destination country. This impact however only holds in the long-term and mainly concerns occupational mobility from more temporary and precarious to more permanent and secure jobs (Corrigan, 2015). No positive effect is found on the aggregate employment rate of immigrants (Bisin *et al.*, 2011).

Employment outcomes have also been analysed in relation to <u>naturalisation</u> policies. The link is usually found to be positive, i.e., granting citizenship increases the employment rate of immigrants (Bisin *et al.*, 2011; Hoxhaj *et al.*, 2020; Liebig and Von Haaren, 2011). Nevertheless, this boost in employment does not appear to help immigrants in improving job quality or economic mobility (Corrigan, 2015; Guzi *et al.*, 2015; Hoxhaj *et al.*, 2020).

<u>Anti-discrimination policies</u> are found to have no effects on overall unemployment and employment rates of immigrants (Bisin *et al.*, 2011; Patacchini *et al.*, 2015) while they do seem to positively affect some specific groups (Patacchini *et al.*, 2015). Moreover, at work, antidiscrimination policies demonstrate a positive impact on immigrants' income (Kislev, 2019), occupational status (Platt *et al.*, 2021), job qualifications (Aleksynska and Tritah, 2013) and job reallocations (Guzi *et al.*, 2015).

Finally, policies fostering <u>political participation</u> are less related to socio-economic outcomes. However, a higher participation in political decisions can help immigrants to defend their common interest (André and Dronkers, 2016; Bakhtiari *et al.*, 2018), hence indirectly influencing their employment (Bisin *et al.*, 2011).

### 2.2 The impact of integration policies on migration flows

In addition to their effect on the employment rate of immigrants, integration policies might also impact the size of migration flows and their skill composition, which may in turn influence the average employment rate of immigrants within a country. To our knowledge, only few studies have investigated the role of integration policies in shaping migration flows and their skill composition.<sup>5</sup> Huddleston (2020), with his meta-analysis of the literature conducted between 2010 and 2020 that makes use of the MIPEX indicator, reveals a limited number of studies that have considered migration flows as an outcome.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> A larger literature has looked at the role of the quality of institutions in potential destinations in attracting migrants. See Beine *et al.*, (2020) for an overview of this literature.

<u>Family reunion policies</u> have undoubtedly shaped the magnitude of immigrant inflows. Migali and Natale (2017) show, for example, that policies facilitating family reunion indeed increase the number of first permits delivered for family reasons. This is more likely to be relevant for non-EU migrants, though. Also Beverelli (2020) highlights that one of the few integration policies impacting non-EU bilateral migration flows are family reunion policies. Nevertheless, those policies do not act as a pull factor, as often put forward in political debates. The overall attractiveness of a country remains unchanged for people potentially migrating through other channels like work or study (Beine *et al.*, 2020). Instead, family reunion policies serve as an indicator of family aspirations for long-term settlement and local integration (Guzi *et al.*, 2015; Lichter *et al.*, 2020).

While not really increasing the migration flows towards destination countries (Beverelli, 2020), generous <u>permanent residence policies</u> may raise a country's attractiveness (Beine *et al.*, 2020), and improve immigrants' aspirations to stay longer within the host country. Rather than moving elsewhere for job opportunities, immigrants are encouraged to settle in the host country (Guzi *et al.*, 2015).

Access to <u>host country citizenship</u> does not directly affect the attractiveness of the destination country but it facilitates circularity by increasing aspirations and ability of immigrants and their families to move between their country of residence and their country of origin (Beine *et al.*, 2020; Beverelli, 2020). Naturalisation policies may also help naturalised immigrants to improve their housing situation and move out of segregated neighbourhoods (Lichter *et al.*, 2020).

Regarding <u>political participation policies</u>, economic literature found no relationship with migration flows or aspirations (Beine *et al.*, 2020; Beverelli, 2020; Guzi *et al.*, 2015; Lichter *et al.*, 2020).

Considering the role of these various dimensions of integration policies in the location choice of potential migrants, Beine *et al.* (2020) find that not only favourable labour market features, but also easier access to nationality and permanent residence for migrants increase the perceived attractiveness of a destination country.

The size of migrant flows of certain skill levels and hence the skill composition of the migrant flow may also be influenced by the degree of selectivity of migration policies. The MIPEX does not capture immigration legislation per se, i.e., the conditions for legal entry in a specific country. They rather define the living and working conditions that immigrants can expect to have access to, conditional on living in the country. Hence, an analysis of the impact of integration policies on migration flows and their skill composition should ideally control for such entry policies and their degree of skill selectivity. While migrant policy selectivity increases over time throughout the world (Rayp *et al.*, forthcoming), recent literature shows that migration policies based on skill selectivity are not efficient, and that push and pull factors, such as geographical proximity or cultural similarities, are more relevant to explain the magnitude and structure of migration flows (Antecol *et al.*, 2003; Bélot and Hatton, 2012). Computing a unique indicator of migration policies in 42 OECD and non-OECD countries from 1990 to 2014, Rayp *et al.* (forthcoming) confirm that skill selectivity has only a weak effect on the scale and structure of migration flows.

### 3 Migrant integration policy index (MIPEX)

The Migrant Integration Policy Index (MIPEX)<sup>6</sup> provides a composite indicator per country of the policies that are decided and implemented to promote the integration of migrants. This tool, available until 2019, considers a broad definition of integration including labour market integration but also social integration and individuals' well-being. Some of the policies studied are therefore not directly linked to employment objectives but may have an indirect (positive or negative) impact on the integration of immigrants in the labour market. While being available for 56 countries, we focus here on EU countries only since our main variable of interest – the employment rate by origin – provided by Eurostat is restricted to EU countries. It is also important to note that the MIPEX includes integration policies for all foreign residents, including intra-EU migrants.

The MIPEX is computed based on almost 300 questions and is aggregated in eight different policy areas:

- <u>Labour market mobility</u>: Do legally resident immigrants have comparable workers' rights and opportunities like nationals to access jobs and improve their skills?
- <u>Family reunion for foreign citizens:</u> Do legally resident immigrants have a facilitated right to reunite with their families?
- <u>Permanent residence</u>: Do temporary immigrants have facilitated access to a long-term residence permit?
- <u>Access to nationality</u>: Are legal immigrants encouraged to naturalise and are their children born in the country entitled to become full citizens?
- <u>Anti-discrimination</u>: Do all residents have effective legal protection from racial, ethnic, religious, and nationality discrimination in all areas of life?
- <u>Political participation</u>: Do legally resident immigrants have comparable opportunities as nationals to participate in political life?
- <u>Education:</u> Are all children of immigrants encouraged to achieve and develop in school like the children of nationals?
- <u>Health:</u> Is the health system responsive to immigrants' needs?

The questions can take one of three values 0, 50 or 100, where the highest value translates into the full access, a value of 50 stands for conditional or partial application and 0 reflects the most limited access. Hence, the higher the value of the question, the more effort is conducted to foster the integration of immigrants. The value of each sub-indicator is then constructed as the average of values of the underlying questions.

The MIPEX on health is the most recent policy area considered with only two observations per country, one in 2014 and the other in 2019. Including this indicator would drastically reduce our studied period and make the other indicators more invariant over time. Also, the Education dimension has been added more recently, starting in 2010. While dropping already four years from our sample period, this indicator is also highly correlated with the labour market mobility indicator, with a pairwise correlation of almost 80 %. Therefore, in our analyses we decided to focus on the remaining six sub-indicators, namely, labour market mobility, family reunion, permanent residence, access to nationality, anti-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See Solano and Huddleston (2020).

discrimination, and political participation. We therefore compute the aggregate MIPEX as the average of those six dimensions.

Figure 1 reveals large discrepancies in the level of MIPEX across countries. Some countries have developed only few policies aimed at providing a better integration of immigrants. This is the case for countries like Lithuania, Latvia, Austria, and Slovakia, for instance, for which the MIPEX ranges on average between 35 and 40 over the period 2007-2019. On the other side of the distribution, Sweden, Portugal, and Finland have a very high level of MIPEX exceeding 80. In many dimensions, these countries provide help to migrants to better integrate into the society. Belgium follows with an average close to 70.



Figure 1 - Average level of MIPEX by country

Notes: The figure displays the MIPEX without health and education, average over the period 2007-2019. The dotted area corresponds to the minimum and the maximum value over the period.

Also the magnitude as well as the direction of reforms which took place over the period varies across countries. While the MIPEX remained quite stable over time for many countries between 2007-2019, some European countries implemented large reforms with respect to integration policies. The Netherlands and the United Kingdom largely restricted their integration policies over time, for instance, while Belgium, Italy and Sweden also reduced them but to a much smaller extent. On the contrary, Luxembourg, Estonia, Poland, Finland, Denmark, and Greece significantly extended their policies to help immigrants integrate into their host society.

Figure 2 - MIPEX by sub-indicators



Source: MIPEX.

Note: The figure displays the minimum, the average and the maximum value of each sub-indicator over the period 2007-2019 and across countries.

The level of MIPEX across countries also varies depending on the type of integration policies considered. As shown in Figure 2, the most common integration policy used by countries seems to be anti-discrimination policies. The average level of this sub-indicator is the highest at 74. Some countries - Belgium, Bulgaria, Portugal, and Sweden - even have a 100 level over the entire period. We do not observe a 100 level of MIPEX for any other sub-indicator. For 19 out of 28 countries, this dimension also has the highest level among the six MIPEX sub-indicators.

The sub-indicator with the second highest average value concerns the one defining immigrants' access to permanent residence in the host country, which stands at an average of 62. This sub-indicator is varying the least across countries, with a standard deviation of just 13.5. The average value for family reunion and labour market mobility stands respectively at 53 and 50. Nevertheless, the standard deviation of labour market mobility at 21.4 is much higher than for family reunion (15).

The two sub-indicators with the lowest values are access to nationality (43) and political participation (37). They are also the sub-indicators with the highest standard deviation, reaching 23 and 28.6 respectively. They hence vary a lot across countries ranging from values equal or close to zero to almost 100.

As indicated in Section 2, policies aimed at improving the integration of immigrants may also influence the attractiveness of the country and the type of migrants who are entering the territory. While we will further explore this premise empirically in Section 5, it is already interesting to look at the pairwise correlation between the MIPEX (sub-indicators) and migration flows.<sup>7</sup>

	Total	${ m EU}$	Non-EU	High-educated	Low-educated
MIPEX Overall	10.9	0.9	12.8	-0.3	-1.9
Labour market mobility	-1.5	-0.1	8.4	-0.2	0.8
Family reunion	-7.6	-12.7	-1.2	-0.2	-4.2
Permanent residence	-2.1	-8.9	2.0	-0.7	2.5
Access to nationality	21.9	8.3	14.6	2.0	-0.2
Anti-discrimination	1.3	-5.5	4.9	-0.5	-3.9
Political participation	19.3	10.4	15.8	-1.4	-2.4

 Table 1

 Correlation between MIPEX and immigrants' inflows

Sources: Eurostat, MIPEX.

Note: based on observations available for the 28 EU countries over the period 2007-2019. Inflows are computed as the variation in the stock of immigrants among the population between two consecutive years.

As can be seen from Table 1, a country characterised by a high level of integration policies (high value of MIPEX) is usually positively correlated with larger inflows of immigrants into the country, even if the correlation remains quite small. Regarding the sub-indicators, the correlation is highest for the possibility to access host countries' citizenship or to participate into political elections. Anti-discrimination policies also show a positive correlation with migration flows, though this remains only slightly higher than zero. The link between MIPEX and immigration inflows is stronger for non-EU countries of origin, with almost all integration policies having a positive correlation (except for family reunion). Integration policies do not seem to have a large impact on the inflows of immigrants by level of education.<sup>8</sup> All correlations are close to zero. The decision to migrate towards a specific country therefore seems to not be directly driven by the level of integration policies in the destination country, suggesting that other factors may be more relevant. Yet, in order to test this, we will empirically evaluate the relative importance of the different determinants of migration flows to the EU and their skill composition in Section 5.

Similarly, we can analyse how MIPEX is correlated with our main indicator of labour market integration, namely the employment rate. While labour market mobility is directly linked to the employment rate and probably with the purpose to increase the employment rate of immigrants, other types of policies could also have an indirect impact on the labour market integration of people with a foreign origin. In fact, obstacles faced by immigrants to find a job are not only related to their direct access to the labour market but are also linked with other aspects of a country's institutional setting and regulatory system (see Section 2). Access to nationality in some countries gives also access to restricted professions or sectors. Anti-discrimination policies, while broader than discrimination into the labour market, can help foreigners to get a job or to be protected against discrimination in hiring. Family reunion

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Information on migration flows is derived from the Eurostat Labour Force Survey (LFS) which provides data, since 2006, on the country of birth of individuals (native, EU, non-EU). For all years and all countries in the sample, we compute the information on the inflow of first-generation immigrants aged between 20 and 64 years, proxied by the difference in their stock between two consecutive years.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> To distinguish between high-, medium-, and low-educated individuals, we rely on the International Standard Classification of Education (ISCED). High-educated individuals are those with a tertiary degree, corresponding to ISCED levels 5 to 8; medium-educated people are those with at most an upper secondary degree corresponding to ISCED levels 3 and 4; and the low-educated persons are those with a degree up to lower secondary corresponding to an ISCED level between 0 and 2. See Section 4.1 for more explanation.

and access to permanent residence means that immigrants will stay for a longer period and therefore they invest more in the human capital of the host country, for example through acquisition of the local language. Conversely, family reunion usually implies the entry into the territory of individuals who are less corresponding to the destination country's labour market demand and could therefore reduce the total employment rate of immigrants. Other policies, such as access to nationality, for example, give to immigrants the rights to some allowances which could then raise the risk for an unemployment trap, with a detrimental effect on the employment rate. The impact on employment of integration policies is therefore a priori ambiguous.

	Total	EU	Non-EU	High-educated	Low-educated
MIPEX Overall	6.6	37.7	-16.7	3.7	8.8
Labour market mobility	-0.2	35.6	-12.7	-5.3	-1.9
Family reunion	1.4	-11.5	9.0	3.2	1.5
Permanent residence	-9.1	5.7	-14.6	4.3	-4.4
Access to nationality	13.5	37.5	-9.2	-0.5	20.7
Anti-discrimination	5.0	30.5	-8.3	13.3	0.4
Political participation	8.8	40.2	-24.8	3.3	12.4

 Table 2

 Correlation between MIPEX and immigrants' employment rate

Sources: Eurostat, MIPEX.

Note: based on observations available for the 28 EU countries over the period 2007-2019. Employment rate computed as the percentage of people employed among individuals aged between 20 and 64 years.

A first analysis of the correlation between MIPEX and immigrants' employment rate, reported in Table 2, shows us that on average the relationship is positive, with almost all types of integration policies being positively correlated with the employment rate. Dividing immigrants into two groups, i.e., those coming from EU countries and those originating from non-EU countries, results show a high and strong positive correlation between MIPEX and the employment rate of EU immigrants but a negative link with the employment rate for non-EU immigrants. Nevertheless, non-EU immigrants are those who overcome a wider range of obstacles to access the labour market. Interestingly, integration policies seem to be more helpful for low-educated immigrants – a group with larger barriers to reach employment – than for high-educated ones.

### 4 MIPEX and the employment rate of immigrants

In this Section, we empirically analyse the extent to which integration policies are efficient in improving the labour market integration of immigrants, controlling for other factors that could influence the chance to get a job. As indicated in the literature review, various variables could have an impact on the employment rate in general and on the employment rate of immigrants, in particular. The factors we will take into account are personal characteristics, the functioning of the labour market in the destination country, and the business cycle proxied here by the lagged value of the unemployment rate. In Section 4.1, we present the constructed database as well as the definitions of the variables used. In Section 4.2, we describe the methodology. The main findings are provided in Section 4.3 and in Section 4.4, we extend the analysis to the employment rate by level of education of immigrants.

### 4.1 Database

The database is built by merging information from different sources for all EU countries<sup>9</sup> over the period 2007-2019. Our dependent variable – the employment rate - is derived from the Eurostat Labour Force Survey (LFS) which provides data, since 2006, on the country of birth of individuals (native, EU, non-EU). For all years and all countries in the sample, we compute the employment rate of first-generation immigrants<sup>10</sup> aged between 20 and 64 years. We do this for all foreign-born immigrants as well as for EU born immigrants and non-EU born immigrants.<sup>11</sup>

Our main variable of interest is the MIPEX indicator which we also analyse through its sub-indicators, namely, labour market mobility, family reunion, permanent residence, access to nationality, anti-discrimination policies and political participation (see Section 3).

In order to control for disparities between countries in the labour market integration of immigrants, other than integration policies, we include in our analysis eleven additional explanatory variables. Those explanatory variables aim to account for four dimensions that could influence the employment rate of immigrants.

First, we control for personal characteristics of immigrants, i.e., age, gender, and the level of education. Personal characteristics of immigrants are computed by comparing them to natives<sup>12</sup> using the LFS database. On the labour market, not only personal characteristics but also the extent to which these differ from natives (labour force already present in the country) plays a role. The definition of the variables therefore does not only consider the personal characteristics of immigrants but also how much they differ from those of natives. The age structure of the immigrant population is proxied by the percentage of working age immigrants among the total population of immigrants divided by the percentage of working age natives among the total population of natives. Similarly, immigrants' gender composition is captured by the ratio of the corresponding percentages of men; their educational composition by the ratio of the corresponding percentages of high-educated and low-educated individuals (the medium educated being excluded to avoid multicollinearity), in all cases considering the population aged between 20 and 64. To distinguish between high-, medium- and low-educated individuals (which we also refer to as "high-, medium- and low-*skilled* individuals"), we rely on the international standard classification of education levels (ISCED). High-educated individuals are those with a tertiary degree, corresponding to ISCED levels 5 to 8; medium-educated people are those with at most an upper secondary degree corresponding to ISCED levels 3 and 4; and the low-educated persons are those with a degree up to lower secondary corresponding to an ISCED level between 0 and 2. In other words, the variables capture to what extent first-generation immigrants are more likely to be of working-age, male, and high educated or low educated than natives.

Second, we account for the history of migration in the host country proxied by the share of immigrants among the population. Using again the LFS, this variable allows us to control for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> EU countries are defined as at the time of the dataset, so that the United Kingdom is still considered as an EU country.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> First-generation immigrants are defined as people born abroad.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The distinction between EU and non-EU immigrants in terms of labour market performance is not available for Germany before 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Natives are defined as people born within the host country.

a certain network already present in the host country which may help immigrants to find a job.

Third, the economic environment is assessed via the one year lagged aggregate unemployment rate, also available in the LFS dataset. Its definition is the usual one: the percentage of unemployed individuals among active people aged between 15 and 74 years. A high unemployment rate would make it more difficult for individuals to find a job and this will be particularly true for foreigners. Conversely, a lower level of unemployment would mean that firms are recruiting and may have more difficulties to find a candidate. This makes also less space for discrimination and facilitates finding a job for immigrants (Baert *et al.*, 2015).

Fourth, as the global functioning of the labour market might influence the ease of finding a job, labour market features are proxied by the level of employment protection, the union density, the net replacement rate in case of unemployment and the active labour market policies implemented in the country.

Employment protection legislation is defined using the OECD index on regular contracts for both individual and collective dismissals. The index is computed every year and is compiled based on statutory laws, collective bargaining agreements and case-law, with contributions from country experts. It is scaled from zero to six and rises with the level of strictness. Although the complexity of employment protection legislation is difficult to summarise in an index, the EPL indicator provides a quantitative and comprehensive measure which is comparable across countries and over time. This index is not available for four of the European Union countries: Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria, and Romania. For this reason, we therefore estimate all regressions at most for the 24 remaining countries. Labour market protection is also captured by union density. Based on Visser's database (2019, version 6.1), union density rate is defined as net union membership in proportion of wage and salary earners in employment.

The generosity of the social welfare system is determined by the net replacement income rate given to individuals when they become unemployed. This rate is obtained from the OECD database for long-term unemployed workers averaging two levels of earnings (67 % and 100 % of average earnings) and three types of family (single, couple with one person out of work, couple with two earners, all without children).

Information on active labour market policy measures is computed as a percentage of GDP and include training, employment incentives, supported employment and rehabilitation, direct job creation and start-up incentives, provided by the European Commission DG EMPL. Those policies, while targeting all individuals who want to get a job, could also have an impact on the labour market integration of immigrants.

In order to capture other key factors influencing the labour market, we include the employment rate of natives as an additional control variable. The latter is derived from the Labour Force Surveys and is computed based on the country of birth of individuals. We calculate for every year, the employment rate of people aged between 20 and 64 years and born in the analysed country.

### 4.2 Methodology

A multivariate analysis is conducted under the following specification:

$$E_{it}^{o} = \alpha_0 + \alpha_1 MIPEX_{it-1} + \alpha_2 H_{it}^{o} + \alpha_3 X_{it}^{o} + \alpha_4 U_{it-1} + \alpha_5 LM_{it} + \alpha_6 E_{it}^N + \alpha_t + \alpha_i + \varepsilon_{ito}$$

$$(1)$$

 $E_{it}^{o}$  $\mathbf{is}$ the employment where rate of immigrants from origin group o ( $o \in \{Total immigrants, EU immigrants, nonEU immigrants\}$ ) at time t in country i;  $MIPEX_{it-1}$  is the migration integration policy indicator either aggregate or divided into 6 categories of sub-indicators (labour market mobility, family reunion, permanent residence, nationality acquisition, anti-discrimination, political participation) in country i at time t - 1;  $H_{it}^{o}$  is the share of immigrants from origin group *o* living in country *i* at time t;  $X_{it}^{o}$  is a vector of variables accounting for the characteristics of immigrants from origin group o in country i at time t, such as age, gender and the level of education;  $U_{it-1}$  is the unemployment rate in country i at time t-1;  $LM_{it}$  is a vector of variables accounting for labour market characteristics of country i at time t, namely employment protection legislation, union density, the net replacement rate when unemployed and active labour market policies as a share of GDP;  $E_{it}^N$  is the employment rate of natives in country *i* at time *t*;  $\alpha_0$  is a constant;  $\alpha_t$ is the year fixed effect;  $\alpha_i$  is the country fixed effect and  $\varepsilon_{ito}$  are the residuals.

All regressions are estimated using ordinary least square without fixed effects (OLS), with year fixed effects, with country fixed effects and with both year and country fixed effects simultaneously.

The year fixed effects are included to control for any shock common to all countries that could influence the employment rate of first-generation immigrants. In addition, our variable of interest, MIPEX, but also some control variables, such as the employment protection legislation index, are relatively invariant over time. They could therefore capture not only changes in policies but also other time-invariant country characteristics which are not included in the regression. To avoid this, we also consider results including country fixed effects.

Following the recommendation made by researchers concerning the MIPEX score (Bilgili *et al.*, 2015), which indicates that the immigrant population should not be considered as a homogenous group - we not only run regressions for the total immigrant population, but also provide two additional analyses for EU immigrants and non-EU immigrants.

Finally, because of potential reverse causality issue, it is challenging to provide a robust assessment of whether different policies are effective. For example, an integration policy which shows a detrimental impact on the employment rate of immigrants could, in fact, have been implemented because of the initial low level of employment of immigrants in that country, so that the relationship goes in the other direction. To avoid this, we consider the lagged value of the MIPEX, both for the aggregate indicator and for the sub-indicators. By doing this, we analyse how a change in integration policy in the previous year (t - 1) influences the employment rate of immigrants in the year t.

A similar reverse causality issue may hold for the proportion of high-skilled immigrants. Results providing a significant positive effect of a higher share of tertiary educated immigrants could be due to a higher attractiveness of the country for the high skilled because of the high employment rate for immigrants. The definition we used to take into account the level of education, partly solves this issue since we do not consider the share of high-skilled immigrants as such (linked to the level of employment in the country) but how their proportion differs from that of natives. In a second step (see Section 5), we also provide a further analysis of which factors influence the attractiveness of the host country - and the role therein of integration policies - with an additional analysis by level of education. This second analysis also allows us to measure the indirect effect of MIPEX on the employment rate of immigrants through a change in the number of high-educated immigrants entering the country.

### 4.3 Main findings

The results of the estimations of equation (1) are summarised in Table 3.<sup>13</sup> The one-year lagged value of the MIPEX overall index has no significant impact on the employment rate of immigrants (columns 1, 2, 3 and 4). This result could, nevertheless, be influenced by the fact that various types of integration policies can have opposite effects on the employment rate. While some policies could be positively linked to the labour market performance of immigrants, other policies could be negatively associated to it, so that on average the effect is zero. To test this hypothesis, we estimate equation (1) again but taking the 6 sub-indicators of the MIPEX, namely labour market mobility, family reunion, permanent residence, access to nationality, anti-discrimination, and political participation. Results are presented in Table 3 columns 1', 2', 3' and 4'.

Controlling for other potential explanatory variables, the employment rate of immigrants tends to be higher in countries with more generous integration policies regarding family reunion, political participation and anti-discrimination. On the contrary, the employment rate tends to be on average lower in countries with policies favouring labour market mobility, permanent residence and access to nationality. This a priori counter-intuitive result could be explained by those policies potentially inducing immigrants to invest in human capital or to upscale their skills making them temporarily leaving the labour market. Effects can therefore show up in the long run or can be more visible on the qualitative side (e.g. in terms of a better paid job, better matching with respect to qualifications, etc.). When adding country fixed effects to account for time-invariant country characteristics, only anti-discrimination policies remain with a positive and statistically significant effect at 90%. Family reunion shows up with a negative coefficient significant at 90%. One potential explanation could be that implementing a reform favouring family reunion brings in the territory immigrants who are less in line with labour demand within the host country or less likely to work. Indeed, the literature shows an employment penalty for migrants coming for family reasons in comparison to economic migrants (see for example Lens et al., 2018; Piton and Rycx, 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> The entire table with coefficients of control variables are available in appendix Table A1.

 Table 3

 Impact of integration policies on employment rate of total immigrants

	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')
MIPEX Overall index	-0.01		0.07		-0.01		0.08	
	(0.01)		(0.16)		(0.02)		(0.15)	
Labour market mobility		-0.04**		0.01		-0.04***		0.02
		(0.02)		(0.07)		(0.01)		(0.07)
Family reunion		0.09***		-0.07*		0.09***		-0.06*
		(0.02)		(0.03)		(0.01)		(0.03)
Permanent residence		-0.03*		-0.03		-0.03		-0.03
		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.02)		(0.05)
Access to nationality		-0.10***		0.01		-0.10***		0.00
		(0.01)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.05)
Anti-discrimination		0.03		0.13*		0.03*		0.13*
		(0.02)		(0.07)		(0.01)		(0.06)
Political participation		0.05***		-0.01		0.05***		-0.01
		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.01)		(0.04)
Control variables	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year fixed effect	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Country fixed effect	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Observations	283	283	283	283	283	283	283	283
R-squared	0.783	0.847	0.769	0.792	0.767	0.836	0.777	0.799
Number of countries	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24
Number of years	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Control variables include share of working age immigrants compared to natives, share of men immigrants compared to natives, share of high-educated immigrants compared to natives, share of immigrants among the total population, unemployment rate one year before, employment protection legislation, union density, net replacement rate in case of unemployment, active labour market policies as a % of GDP and employment rate of natives. The sample covers EU countries except Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria and Romania over the period 2007-2019.

To see how the coefficients of the MIPEX varies over time, we rerun equation (1) but lagging MIPEX two or three years instead of just one year.<sup>14</sup> For the aggregate indicator, coefficients remain statistically insignificant. Regarding the sub-indicators, it is interesting to note that the negative coefficient of family reunion when accounting for country fixed effects disappears when we consider the two or three lagged values. Access to nationality, conversely, remains negatively associated with the employment rate of immigrants and this is also true when adding country fixed effects. One potential explanation could be linked to the eligibility for social insurance programs which are conditioned on citizenship acquisition in some countries. Nevertheless, most of the literature, mainly focusing on the effect of citizenship acquisition at the individual level, show a positive impact on employment (Bignandi and Piton, forthcoming; Fougère and Safi, 2009; Bevelander and Pendakur, 2012; Gathmann and Keller, 2018; Peters et al., 2018; Hoxhaj et al., 2020). More research is hence needed to better understand how granting citizenship can have a detrimental effect on the employment rate at an aggregate level.

Finally, considering the two or three year lagged value preserves the positive link with anti-discrimination policies when adding country fixed effects and the coefficient increases with the considered lag depth. An increase by one standard deviation in the anti-discrimination index leads to a rise of 2.4 percentage points in the employment rate of immigrants after one year, 3 percentage points after two years and 3.4 percentage points after three years.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 14}$  See Appendix Tables A2 and A3.

As previously stated, immigrants are an heterogenous group and regarding the employment rate, non-EU immigrants are facing more obstacles to be employed than EU immigrants. We therefore run equation (1) separately for EU and non-EU immigrants (see Table 4). Conversely to what could be expected, our results show that in countries where migrant integration policies are more developed, the employment rate of EU immigrants is higher (columns 1 and 3) and the one of non-EU immigrants is lower (column 5 and 7). A higher degree of integration policies does not seem to raise the labour market integration of non-EU immigrants. This can indicate that other obstacles, not solved by those policies, remain, such as a lack of human capital specific to the host country or difficulties with diploma recognition. Note that within a country, i.e. controlling for country fixed effects, no statistically significant relationship is found between the MIPEX and the employment rates of both EU (columns 2 and 4) and non-EU immigrants (columns 6 and 8).

Regarding the MIPEX sub-indicators, results also vary depending on immigrants' origin. A higher index for anti-discrimination, permanent residence and labour market mobility is positively associated with a higher employment rate of EU immigrants (columns 1' and 3'). Conversely, the employment rate of EU immigrants is lower in countries allowing for family reunion more easily. Nevertheless, one should note that given free movement of people within the EU (Directive 2004/38/EC), this indicator is mainly capturing changes in rules for non-EU immigrants. In other words, this negative coefficient means that countries favouring family reunion for non-EU immigrants have a lower employment rate among immigrants with an EU origin. None of those sub-indicators' coefficients, however, remains statistically significant after the introduction of country fixed effects (columns 2' and 4'). Integration policies do not seem to be particularly relevant for the labour market integration of EU immigrants, which makes sense since they already have similar rights than natives in many aspects unlike third country nationals.

				EU imn	nigrants						N	lon-EU ir	nmigrar	nts		
	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')	(5)	(5')	(6)	(6')	(7)	(7')	(8)	(8')
MIPEX Overall index	0.11***		-0.06		0.12***		-0.04		-0.08***		-0.09		-0.08***		-0.05	
	(0.02)		(0.07)		(0.02)		(0.08)		(0.02)		(0.11)		(0.03)		(0.08)	
Labour market mobility		0.07***		0.03		0.06*		0.04		-0.05***		-0.07		-0.05***		-0.07
		(0.03)		(0.06)		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.01)		(0.05)		(0.01)		(0.04)
Family reunion		-0.07***		-0.07		-0.07***		-0.05		0.20***		0.02		0.20***		0.00
		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.02)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.03)		(0.02)		(0.04)
Permanent residence		0.08**		0.00		0.08***		0.02		-0.09***		-0.07***		-0.10***		-0.07**
		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.06)		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.03)
Access to nationality		-0.01		0.01		-0.00		0.01		-0.12***		-0.10***		-0.12***		-0.06***
		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.02)
Anti-discrimination		0.12***		-0.06		0.09***		-0.05		-0.03		0.03		-0.03		0.03
		(0.04)		(0.06)		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.03)		(0.02)		(0.04)
Political participation		-0.06***		0.00		-0.04		-0.00		0.05***		0.06***		0.05**		0.06***
		(0.02)		(0.03)		(0.03)		(0.03)		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.01)
Control variables	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year fixed effects	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Country fixed effects	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Observations	240	240	240	240	240	240	240	240	257	257	257	257	257	257	257	257
R-squared	0.830	0.861	0.709	0.717	0.834	0.854	0.727	0.734	0.751	0.874	0.747	0.771	0.736	0.869	0.793	0.809
Number of countries	22	22	22	22	22	22	22	22	23	23	23	23	23	23	23	23
Number of years	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13

 Table 4

 Impact of integration policies on employment rate of immigrants by origin

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Control variables include share of working age immigrants compared to natives, share of men immigrants compared to natives, share of high-educated immigrants compared to natives, share of immigrants among the total population, unemployment rate one year before, employment protection legislation, union density, net replacement rate in case of unemployment, active labour market policies as a % of GDP and employment rate of natives. The sample for EU immigrants' specifications (columns 1 to 4') covers EU countries except Estonia, Lithuania, Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria, Romania over the period 2007-2019. The sample for non-EU immigrants' specifications (column 5 to 8') covers EU countries except Slovakia, Cyprus, Malta, Bulgary and Romania over the period 2007-2019.

For immigrants originating from a non-EU country, it is interesting to note that in all specifications (independently of the introduction or not of year and country fixed effects) a higher index for political participation is related to a higher level of employment for non-EU immigrants (columns 5', 6', 7', 8'). Increasing this index by one standard deviation would rise the employment rate of non-EU immigrants by 1.4 to 1.7 percentage points. Moreover, this is the only coefficient keeping a positive and significant sign across regressions. More attention should therefore be devoted in the literature to the understanding of how political participation could increase the labour market integration of non-EU immigrants. Based on previous research on other outcomes than employment (see André and Dronkers, 2016; Bakhtiari *et al.*, 2018), it could be that a higher participation in political decisions help immigrants to defend their common interest and therefore to improve their labour market position.

Considering the employment rate of non-EU immigrants, permanent residence and access to nationality keep a negative and significant sign in all specifications (columns 5', 6', 7', 8'). An increase by one standard deviation of the index for permanent residence could decrease the employment rate of non-EU immigrants by 0.9 to 1.3 percentage points. For access to nationality, the impact corresponds to a reduction of the employment rate by 1.4 to 2.8 percentage points. As stated before, with the possibility to stay in the host country for a long period, immigrants tend to better invest in human capital (language knowledge, training, etc.) but this could temporarily keep them away from the labour market.

### 4.4 By level of education

In all previous regressions, estimated coefficients for the control variables are in line with the literature (see Section 2 and Table A1 in Appendix). A particularly interesting finding in our regressions is that the employment rate of immigrants rises with the share of high-educated immigrants compared to the share of high-educated natives. On the contrary, a larger share of low-educated immigrants with respect to the share of low-educated natives seems to have a detrimental impact on the employment rate. Hence, the level of education of immigrants plays a significant role in explaining their employment rate, in line with previous literature which often puts forward the skill composition of migration as one of the main factors influencing the labour market integration of immigrants. To better understand how MIPEX can interact with the level of education, we provide additional analyses for high-, medium-and low-educated immigrants separately.

In order to understand how the MIPEX can influence the labour market integration of immigrants depending on their level of education, we computed employment rates for three categories of education. As indicated above, highly educated individuals are those with tertiary education, the medium educated are those with at most an upper secondary degree, and the low educated are those with a degree up to lower secondary. Following those definitions and relying on LFS database, we computed the employment rate of immigrants, i.e., the number of employed among immigrants aged between 20 and 64 years, for those three levels of education.

A similar multivariate analysis is conducted based on equation (1) but separately for the employment rate of high-, medium- and low-educated immigrants. Results are presented in Tables 5, 6 and  $7.^{15}$ 

	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')
MIPEX Overall index	0.03		-0.02		0.03**		-0.02	
	(0.02)		(0.10)		(0.01)		(0.11)	
Labour market mobility		-0.02		0.06		-0.02		-0.00
		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.05)
Family reunion		0.08***		-0.03		0.08***		-0.05
		(0.03)		(0.04)		(0.02)		(0.05)
Permanent residence		-0.03		0.02		-0.03		0.03
		(0.03)		(0.03)		(0.03)		(0.03)
Access to nationality		-0.05**		0.03		-0.05**		0.03
		(0.02)		(0.03)		(0.02)		(0.03)
Anti-discrimination		-0.00		0.01		-0.00		0.02
		(0.03)		(0.07)		(0.03)		(0.07)
Political participation		0.05***		-0.06*		0.05***		-0.05
		(0.02)		(0.03)		(0.01)		(0.03)
Control variables	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year fixed effects	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Country fixed effects	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Observations	295	295	295	295	295	295	295	295
R-squared	0.573	0.602	0.566	0.575	0.544	0.575	0.578	0.587
Number of countries	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24
Number of years	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13

 Table 5

 Impact of integration policies on employment rate of high-educated immigrants

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Control variables include share of working age immigrants compared to natives, share of men immigrants compared to natives, share of immigrants among the total population, unemployment rate one year before, employment protection legislation, union density, net replacement rate in case of unemployment, active labour market policies as a % of GDP and employment rate of natives. The sample covers EU countries except Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria and Romania over the period 2007-2019.

Table 5 presents the results for high-educated immigrants. The overall MIPEX shows a slightly positive and significant coefficient only in the specification with year fixed effects. No effect emerges from other regressions. Distinguishing between EU and non-EU immigrants, results show that countries with a higher MIPEX value also have a higher employment rate among both EU and non-EU high-educated immigrants, with a larger coefficient for immigrants originating from another EU country. Accounting for country fixed effects, however, removes the statistically significant effect for EU immigrants and produces a negative and significant effect for high-educated non-EU immigrants. Looking at sub-indicators, we find that the latter is driven by a negative coefficient for both labour market mobility and access to nationality. Countries with a higher index for family reunion seem to have a higher employment rate among high-educated immigrants, and this regardless of their origin. This result disappears, however, once we control for country fixed effects.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> We also did the analysis separately for EU and non-EU immigrants. Results are given in Appendix Tables A4, A5 and A6.

Table 6

Impact of integration	policies on e	employment	rate of medium-	ducated	immigrants
impact of integration	pomotos on c	mproy mone	rave or meanann (	Jaacatea	

	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')
MIPEX Overall index	0.04**		0.18		0.05**		0.21	
	(0.02)		(0.21)		(0.02)		(0.19)	
Labour market mobility		-0.03		-0.04		-0.02		-0.01
		(0.02)		(0.09)		(0.02)		(0.08)
Family reunion		0.17***		-0.06		0.18***		-0.06
		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.02)		(0.04)
Permanent residence		-0.06***		-0.03		-0.07***		-0.03
		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.01)		(0.04)
Access to nationality		-0.08***		-0.01		-0.08***		0.01
		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.01)		(0.04)
Anti-discrimination		0.00		0.20**		0.00		0.21**
		(0.03)		(0.10)		(0.02)		(0.09)
Political participation		0.06**		0.02		0.06***		-0.00
		(0.02)		(0.05)		(0.01)		(0.04)
Control variables	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year fixed effects	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Country fixed effects	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Observations	295	295	295	295	295	295	295	295
R-squared	0.678	0.748	0.656	0.696	0.657	0.736	0.689	0.730
Number of countries	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24
Number of years	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Control variables include share of working age immigrants compared to natives, share of men immigrants compared to natives, share of immigrants among the total population, unemployment rate one year before, employment protection legislation, union density, net replacement rate in case of unemployment, active labour market policies as a % of GDP and employment rate of natives. The sample covers EU countries except Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria and Romania over the period 2007-2019.

As shown in Table 6, the overall MIPEX coefficient is slightly larger when we consider the employment rate of medium-educated immigrants and significant in OLS and year fixed effect regressions (columns 1 and 3). The effect is marginal since a one standard deviation larger index is associated with a larger employment rate of immigrants by 0.6 to 0.7 percentage points. As far as concerns the sub-indicators, we find that the employment rate of medium-educated immigrants is positively associated with family reunion and political participation, and negatively with permanent residence and access to nationality. Controlling for time-invariant country characteristics, the only type of policy keeping a significant sign is anti-discrimination for which an increase by one standard deviation rises the employment rate of medium-educated immigrants by 3.8 percentage points (columns 2' and 4').

Differentiating by origin – conversely to what has been found for high-educated immigrants – gives a positive coefficient for non-EU (column 8 of Table A5 in Appendix) and for EU (columns 1 and 3 of Table A5 in Appendix) medium-educated immigrants.

The highest coefficient of the overall MIPEX is reported for low-educated immigrants (columns 1 and 3 of Table 7). A higher level of integration policies, is positively linked to the employment rate of immigrants with at most an upper secondary diploma: an increase of one standard deviation increases their employment rate by 3.9 percentage points. More importantly, this result is true for both EU and non-EU immigrants even if the impact for non-EU immigrants is less pronounced (see Table A6 in Appendix).

 Table 7

 Impact of integration policies on employment rate of low-educated immigrants

	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')
MIPEX Overall index	0.28***		-0.01		0.28***		0.03	
	(0.04)		(0.18)		(0.04)		(0.17)	
Labour market mobility		-0.08**		-0.03		-0.06***		-0.02
		(0.04)		(0.08)		(0.02)		(0.08)
Family reunion		0.28***		-0.07		0.27***		-0.08
		(0.04)		(0.05)		(0.05)		(0.07)
Permanent residence		-0.13**		-0.16**		-0.13		-0.15**
		(0.06)		(0.06)		(0.08)		(0.06)
Access to nationality		-0.07*		-0.14*		-0.08**		-0.13
		(0.04)		(0.08)		(0.03)		(0.08)
Anti-discrimination		-0.03		0.19***		-0.03		0.20***
		(0.06)		(0.06)		(0.04)		(0.07)
Political participation		0.26***		0.12*		0.26***		0.12
		(0.03)		(0.07)		(0.03)		(0.07)
Control variables	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year fixed effects	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Country fixed effects	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Observations	260	260	260	260	260	260	260	260
R-squared	0.452	0.595	0.599	0.645	0.453	0.595	0.615	0.658
Number of countries	22	22	22	22	22	22	22	22
Number of years	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Control variables include share of working age immigrants compared to natives, share of men immigrants compared to natives, share of immigrants among the total population, unemployment rate one year before, employment protection legislation, union density, net replacement rate in case of unemployment, active labour market policies as a % of GDP and employment rate of natives. The sample covers EU countries except Poland, Slovakia, Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria and Romania over the period 2007-2019.

Family reunion and political participation seem to play a significant positive role, while permanent residence and nationality acquisition keep a negative sign even when adding country fixed effects. Note that labour market mobility is negatively linked with the employment rate of low-educated immigrants probably because this type of policy gives them the opportunity to upgrade their skills and therefore makes them temporarily inactives. Antidiscrimination policies again come with a positive and statistically significant coefficient when adding country fixed effects (columns 2' and 4'), of the same magnitude so that implementing a reform within a country to improve anti-discrimination raises the employment rate of loweducated immigrants of the same magnitude as for medium-educated immigrants.

### 5 MIPEX and the inflow of immigrants

As indicated above, the employment rate of immigrants varies with the skill level of migrants, which in turn may be influenced by integration policies acting as a pull factor for migrants in general or migrants of a certain skill level. In this Section, we therefore analyse the impact of integration policies on the size and skill composition of migration flows to the EU. We will conduct two separate analyses as data on the skill composition of global bilateral migration flows are not available to date (existing time-varying global datasets either break down migration flows or stocks by country of origin, or skill levels). In Section 5.1, we present the constructed databases as well as the definitions of the variables used. In Section 5.2, we describe the methodology. The main findings are provided in Section 5.3 and Section 5.4 extends the analysis to the employment rate by level of education of immigrants.

### 5.1 Database

To empirically explore how immigration flows to the EU have been shaped by integration policies in potential EU destination countries, two different datasets have been compiled: one to investigate the impact on bilateral migration flows, and one to analyse the impact on the unilateral inflow of high-, medium-, and low-skilled migrants as well as their share in the total unilateral inflow of migrants.

### 5.1.1 Aggregate analysis

In the aggregate analysis, information on yearly bilateral migration flows is taken from the database created by Rayp and Standaert (2022). The authors make use of a state-space model approach which allows to combine information on migration stocks and flows from different sources together with a demographic model to help estimate the most likely value for their missing data. This technique is similar to the demographic accounting technique employed by Abel and Cohen (2019), but an important difference is that the use of the state-space model allows to combine multiple data sources containing both stocks and flows in order to get yearly estimates. Specifically, the authors combine the Database on Immigrants in OECD and non-OECD Countries (DIOC) for migration stocks, the OECD's International Migration Database capturing yearly flows of migrants, and data on population size as well as death rates from the World Health Organisation. This imputed database is preferred over non-imputed data usually used in the literature because it provides information on a larger sample size.

The dependent variable is computed as the migration rate, i.e., the bilateral migration flow from origin country o to destination country i divided by the number of natives in o, with natives computed as the total population minus the total stock of migrants in the country of origin in line with the underlying micro foundations of the RUM model of migration (see Beine *et al.*, 2016). Note that the numerator of the migration rate is computed as the difference in migrant stocks between two consecutive years (hence a proxy of net migration), which may take negative values (38.5 %). Since the Pseudo Poisson Maximum Likelihood (PPML) estimator that will be used – the common technique to estimate a gravity model of migration (see Section 5.2) - cannot handle negative values, different strategies have been applied in the literature: either ignoring negative flows altogether, hence dropping them from the sample, setting them to zero, or adding them to the reverse corridor (see Beine *et al.*, 2016). We take the last strategy as this is the most accurate making maximum use of the information at hand.

The explanatory variables then include the log of the MIPEX or its sub-indicators (limited as in the previous Sections to labour market mobility, family reunion, permanent residence, access to nationality, anti-discrimination, and political participation).<sup>16</sup>

Furthermore, we control for the traditional determinants of migration in the gravity framework, namely economic and socio-political push and pull factors as well as network effects and geographical and cultural proximity, and we – quite uniquely - also add an indicator of the ease of entry into the destination country defined by migration policies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> The education and health sub-indicators of the MIPEX are not considered because of their limited availability which would imply a large drop in sample size. Specifically, the health indicator is only available as of 2014, and the education indicator is in 2007 and 2008 only available for 2 countries (Finland and Norway).

Specifically, we include the log of real gross domestic product (GDP) per capita in purchasing power parities (PPP) standard international 2007 dollars and the log of the unemployment rate estimated by the International Labour Organisation, both taken from the World Bank's World Development Indicators. We also account for the country of origin's level of democracy (see also Docquier et al., 2007; Campos and Gassebner, 2013), as well as for episodes of political instability, both taken from the Polity IV project database (Center for Systemic Peace, 2017), and conflict. Specifically, the level of democracy is measured during the year before the interview using the Polity IV index scores ranging between -10 (autocratic) and +10 (democratic). The political instability dummy takes the value one if the level of democracy (rated between -10 and +10 in the Polity IV) changed in absolute terms with at least three values during the three years preceding the respective migration rate. Data on conflicts comes from the Uppsala Conflict Data Program/International Peace Research (UCDP/PRIO) Institute Oslo Armed Conflict Dataset (see Gleditsch, 2009; Themnér and Wallensteen, 2013), which considers every kind of wars, from extra-systemic conflicts to interstate, intrastate, and internationalised intrastate wars. UCDP defines conflict as a contested incompatibility that concerns government and/or territory where the use of armed force between two parties, of which at least one is the government of a state, results in at least 25 battle-related deaths. Therefore, our conflict dummy takes the value one if there was at least one conflict with more than 25 battle-related deaths within the country during the year before the recorded migration rate.

To proxy for network effects, we include the log of the yearly bilateral migrant stock also taken from Standaert and Rayp (2022). Friends or relatives already residing in a potential destination are known to lower both the monetary and psychological cost of migration by providing help to find housing, a job or information about the migration process (see for example Beine *et al.*, 2011; Bertoli and Ruyssen, 2018). In the regressions distinguishing between migrants coming from EU versus non-EU countries, also the network variable is adjusted accordingly: we include in this case the stock of migrants from EU countries in the regressions for intra-EU migration and consider only the stock of migrants from non-EU countries in the regressions explaining migration from non-EU to EU countries.

Geographical proximity is measured by the geographical distance between countries of origin *o* and destination *i*, as well as a dummy for a common border, while cultural proximity is captured through a common language dummy. Data for these variables is extracted from the CEPII database (Mayer and Zignago, 2011).

Finally, to capture restrictiveness in entry policies, we include the Migration Policy Entry Index compiled by Rayp *et al.* (2017).<sup>17</sup> Higher values of this index indicate more restrictive entry policies in destination countries.

All continuous variables are lagged one year to avoid endogeneity stemming from contemporaneous reverse causality. To avoid losing observations with zero values, we added the small number 0.00001 before taking logs. Overall, this dataset provides information for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Note that the Migration Policy Entry Index is only available until 2014, so that its inclusion implies a reduction in sample size.

153 countries of origin and all  $EU^{18}$  destination countries (except Malta) for the period 2008-2017.

### 5.1.2 Analysis by education level

For the analysis by education level, data on the two dependents for the size of immigrant inflows by skill level and their share in the total immigrant inflow comes from the Eurostat Labour Force Surveys (see Section 4.1. for more explanation). Specifically, we take - as in Section 3 - the difference in the stock of high-, medium-, and low-skilled immigrants between two consecutive years which gives a proxy for the size of net immigrant inflows by skill level. The share of each category of immigrants by skill level is then obtained by dividing this net inflow by the difference in the total stock of immigrants (regardless of skill level) between two consecutive years which proxies for the net inflow of all immigrants. Both dependent variables will enter the empirical specification in logs (see Section 5.2) but - as in the aggregate analysis – there are negative flows (around 33 % of the sample, mostly for Eastern European destination countries in certain years) which need to be dealt with. Unlike in the aggregate analysis, there are now only two possible strategies: either ignoring the negative flows which implies a reduction of the sample size or setting them to a very small number (0.00001) which would allow to keep them in the sample after taking logs. Given that the latter is introducing measurement error and hence a source of bias, the first strategy is the preferred option, even if this comes with a reduction of the sample size (and source of identification) and hence a lower chance of picking up any significant effects. It is important to keep this in mind when interpreting the results which are now obtained on a subsample involving primarily Western and Southern EU country-years (traditional destinations of immigration). Yet, this is probably also the most important sample to learn anything about the role of integration policies on migration flows (it makes little sense to look at the role of integration policies in emigration countries that primarily see people leave). As a robustness check, we will however also run and report on regressions using the second approach.

The analysis by education level makes use of the same MIPEX indicator and subindicators as in the aggregate analysis. The same holds for the economic pull factors (GDP per capita in PPP and the unemployment rate), the network effects (proxied by either the entire stock of migrants, or by migrants from EU countries or from non-EU countries only as before) and the Migration Policy Entry Index. In addition, we now also consider an index for the skill selectivity of migration policies in destination countries taken by Rayp *et al.* (forthcoming). The latter use data from the Determinants of International Migration (DEMIG) Policy database, augmented with data on bilateral labour agreements, immigrant investor programmes and economic citizenship programmes to construct different indexes that track the selectivity of migration policy for 42 (mostly OECD) countries between 1990 and 2014.<sup>19</sup> The sample contains information for the period 2007-2019 for the EU countries.

 $<sup>^{18}</sup>$  EU countries are defined as at the time of the dataset, so that the United Kingdom is still considered as an EU country.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> As with the Migration Policy Entry Index, inclusion of this variable removes observations after 2014.

### 5.2 Methodology

### 5.2.1 Aggregate analysis

Given the different structures of the data in the aggregate analysis versus the analysis by education levels (see above), the methodological approach also differs.

In the aggregate analysis, a gravity model of migration is estimated. The model is rooted in the micro-economic random utility maximisation (RUM) model of migration, which has become the consensus model in the literature to understand the migration and location decision of migrants (see Beine *et al.*, 2016).

$$M_{it}^{o} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 MIPEX_{it-1} + \beta_2 Z_{it-1}^{o} + \beta_3 V_i^{o} + \beta_o + \beta_i + \mu_{ito}$$
(2)

where  $M_{it}^{o}$  denotes the bilateral flow of migrants from origin country o to destination country iat time t.  $MIPEX_{it-1}$  denotes either the lagged log of the overall MIPEX indicator or the vector of its sub-indicators, which are the determinants of interest. The vector  $Z_{it-1}^{o}$  contains the lagged value of the economic and sociopolitical push and pull factors (GDP per capita and the unemployment rate in the countries of origin o and destination i, and the level of democracy, political instability and conflict in origin countries) as well network effects (the stock of migrants from country o in destination country i), and an indicator of the ease of entry into the destination country defined by migration policies (MPR). The vector  $V_i^o$  comprises proxies for geographical and cultural proximity (the log of the distance between counties o and i, a dummy for a common border and a dummy for a common language).

In addition to the control variables, we also include origin and destination fixed effects (respectively  $\beta_o$  and  $\beta_i$ ) to control for time-invariant unobserved characteristics of the countries of origin and destination (including the size of the population). The inclusion of destination fixed effects also allows to control for the unknown initial levels of the migration policy variables. Various robustness checks are conducted to evaluate the impact on the results from the use of different fixed effects structures (i.e., also adding year fixed effects, replacing the origin and destination fixed effects by dyad (origin-destination) fixed effects, the combination of dyadic and year fixed effects, or origin-year and destination fixed effects, which allows to account for outward multilateral resistance to migration (see Bertoli and Fernández-Huertas Moraga, 2013).

Equation (2) is estimated using the PPML estimator, as this allows to include zero migration flows (43 %) and avoids the endogeneity problems associated with the log-linear model in the presence of heteroskedasticity (Santos Silva and Tenreyro, 2006). Standard errors are clustered by destination country.

### 5.2.2 Analysis by education level

The model that we use to estimate the impact of integration policies on the size of migration inflows by skill level (scale) and their share in the total immigrant inflow in the analysis by education level (structure) is also derived from the standard RUM framework. Specifically, we follow the literature assessing the effectiveness of skill selective measures (which make use of the same dependent variables as defined for the purpose of our analysis) and estimate the impact of integration policies on the scale and the structure of the immigrant flows for the different skill levels (see for example Grogger and Hanson, 2011).

The general specification of the **scale** equation is as follows:

$$M_{it}^{ok} = \gamma_0 + \gamma_1 MIPEX_{it-1} + \gamma_2 W_{it-1}^{ok} + \gamma_i + \eta_{it}$$
(3)

M<sub>it</sub><sup>ok</sup> denotes where the inflow of immigrants from origin group 0  $(o \in \{Total immigrants, EU immigrants, nonEU immigrants\})$  and with skill level  $(k \in \{high, e_{ij}\})$ medium or low skill}, denoting respectively the inflow of high-, medium-, or low-skilled immigrants) in country i at time t.  $MIPEX_{it-1}$  denotes either the lagged log of the overall MIPEX indicator or the vector of its sub-indicators, which are the determinants of interest, and  $W_{it-1}^{\kappa}$  represents the lagged vector of the control variables. As explained above,  $W_{it-1}^{ok}$  includes the lagged GDP per capita and unemployment rate; the (origin-specific EU or non-EU) lagged stock of migrants in each destination country, as an indicator of the network component of migration costs, all expressed in logs. Furthermore, we model the policy component of bilateral costs in terms of two indexes of migration policies capturing either restrictiveness (MPR) or skill selectivity (MPSskill), both lagged one year to control for potential contemporaneous reverse causality as well as for the delay with which migration policy rules usually come into effect.

The structure equation takes the following general form:

$$\frac{M_{it}^{ok}}{M_{it}^{o}} = \rho_0 + \rho_1 MIPEX_{it-1} + \rho_2 W_{it-1}^{ok} + \rho_i + \zeta_{it}$$
(4)

where the dependent variable reflects the share of immigrants  $M_{it}^k$  from a specific skill category k = high, medium, or low skill, in the total migrant inflow  $M_{it}$ . The right-hand side variables are the same as in the scale equation (3).

Unlike in the aggregate analysis, the dependent variables in the unilateral analysis by education level never take the value zero, such that the scale and structure equations can be estimated using linear estimation techniques. Specifically, both models are estimated using Ordinary Least Squares with country fixed effects (denoted by  $\gamma_i$  and  $\rho_i$ , respectively) to account for unobserved time-invariant characteristics of destination countries. The inclusion of destination fixed effects also allows to control for the unknown initial levels of the migration policy variables MPR and MPS<sup>skill</sup>. Standard errors are robust to heteroskedasticity and serial correlation and clustered by country of destination.

### 5.3 Main findings

In what follows, we present the results from the aggregate analysis: first for the entire set of origin countries (Table 8) and then distinguishing between immigrants from EU and non-EU countries (Table 9). For regressions on the overall sample of origin countries, we report in column 1 the results from a specification including only the overall MIPEX indicator and traditional control variables. In column 2, we then add also the indicator for the restrictiveness of migration policies, reducing the sample size to the years before 2015.<sup>20</sup> In column 3, we then also add an interaction term between the MIPEX and the restrictiveness of migration policies. In column 4, we rerun the regression reported in column 1 but replacing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> We do not run regressions including the indicators of the restrictiveness when considering the sample of EU origins only, given that intra-EU migration is not subject to restrictions.

the overall MIPEX indicator by its sub-indicators. Finally, column 5 considers sub-indicators when adding the restrictiveness of migration policies as in column 2.

	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interaction	Sub-indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
MIPEX i	1.62	-2.60*	-4.22*		
	(1.26)	(1.55)	(2.21)		
ln GDP pc o	-1.63***	-1.46*	-1.39*	-0.87**	$-1.32^{*}$
	(0.42)	(0.77)	(0.82)	(0.41)	(0.73)
ln GDP pc i	0.88	2.08	2.55	$1.30^{*}$	1.63
	(1.16)	(1.68)	(1.66)	(0.70)	(1.61)
ln Unemployment rate o	0.12	0.15	0.17	0.29**	0.17
	(0.15)	(0.19)	(0.19)	(0.14)	(0.18)
ln Unemployment rate i	-1.49***	-0.85	-0.76	-1.48***	-0.94*
	(0.37)	(0.62)	(0.60)	(0.30)	(0.50)
ln Migrant stock oi	0.80***	0.77***	0.77***	0.80***	0.77***
	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.07)
Democracy o	-0.03	0.01	0.00	-0.03	0.00
	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.04)
Political instability o	0.18***	0.00	0.01	0.19***	0.02
	(0.06)	(0.17)	(0.16)	(0.06)	(0.16)
Conflict o	-0.03	0.01	0.00	0.03	-0.01
	(0.11)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.11)	(0.06)
Common border	-0.20	-0.24	-0.25	-0.21	-0.25
	(0.14)	(0.19)	(0.19)	(0.14)	(0.19)
Common language	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.17	0.18
	(0.16)	(0.17)	(0.17)	(0.15)	(0.17)
ln Distance	-0.07	-0.10	-0.10	-0.06	-0.09
	(0.09)	(0.11)	(0.11)	(0.09)	(0.11)
MPR Entry i		$1.45^{**}$	4.93		1.14**
		(0.60)	(3.31)		(0.49)
MIPEX x MPR Entry i			-0.84		
			(0.87)		
In Labour market mobility				-0.80	-0.39
				(0.64)	(0.77)
In Family reunion				0.33	-0.61**
				(0.31)	(0.31)
In Permanent residence				$1.59^{**}$	$1.15^{**}$
				(0.70)	(0.48)
In Access to nationality				0.17	-0.07
				(0.39)	(0.56)
In Anti-discrimination				-1.49**	-1.43**
				(0.72)	(0.72)
In Political participation				0.01	$-2.15^{*}$
				(0.02)	(1.11)
Constant	-12.85	-9.48	-8.78	$-17.34^{*}$	-3.77
	(11.74)	(22.54)	(22.90)	(9.90)	(22.15)
Observations	36838	25333	25333	36838	25333
R2	0.242	0.240	0.240	0.244	0.241
Number of destinations	27	27	27	27	27
Number of years	10	7	7	10	7

# Table 8Impact of integration policies on bilateral migration rates

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the PPML estimator with origin and destination fixed effects. Standard errors are clustered by country of destination. The period covered is 2008-2017 in columns 1 and 4, and 2008-2014 otherwise (inclusion of the MPR Entry index removes observations after 2014). The sample of destination countries covers the EU countries except Malta.
The impact of the traditional control variables is as expected. We find – as usual in gravity estimations – evidence for strong network effects as proxied by the stock of migrants, which appears with a statistically significant effect throughout all specifications in Table 8. GDP per capita and political instability in the country of origin (push factors) also come with an expected positive significant effect in some regressions. The same holds for GDP per capita and the unemployment rate in the destination (pull factors). None of the bilateral variables (common language, common border, and geographical distance) has a significant impact on bilateral flows, after controlling for origin and destination fixed effects. Similarly, we find no effect from the level of democracy and the occurrence of conflict in the country of origin.

In the regressions for all migrants, it appears that the overall MIPEX (lagged one year) does not affect bilateral migration flows towards EU countries (Table 8, column 1). This is also the case when adding year fixed effects (see column 1 of Appendix Table A7). When including alternatively bilateral origin-destination fixed effects, we obtain a negative effect that is marginally significant (Table A7, column 2), but this effect does not survive the inclusion of year fixed effects (Table A7, columns 3 and 4). Interestingly, the effect is positive and significant when we consider the second or third rather than the first lag of the MIPEX (see Appendix Tables A8 and A9).

When the MPR Entry index is included (Table 8, column 2), the MIPEX becomes marginally significant though with an unexpected negative sign. In this case, also the coefficient on the MPR entry index has the wrong sign (positive) which would suggest that countries with tougher entry policies see more migrants coming. When adding also an interaction term between both (Table 8, column 3), only the MIPEX keeps its significant negative sign, though still only at the 10 % significance level. Note, however, that the inclusion of the restrictiveness of entry policies reduces the sample (years after 2014 are no longer considered), so we cannot account for the most recent migration flows in these columns. When considering the second or third lag of the MIPEX (see Appendix Tables A8 and A9), the MIPEX no longer has a significant effect when entry policies or their interaction are controlled for.

When we alternatively include the MIPEX sub-indicators (Table 8, column 4), we find a positive significant effect from permanent residence suggesting that migration is larger towards EU countries with more options for permanent stay. Anti discrimination measures come with a negative significant effect, though. When controlling also for entry policies (Table 8, column 5), also the coefficient of family reunion and political participation become (marginally) significant. These effects are robust to the inclusion of different fixed effects structures, as shown in Appendix Table A7, columns 5-8 (addition of year fixed effects, bilateral origin-destination fixed effects, the combination of both or origin-year and destination fixed effects).

Looking at the second lag of the sub-indicators (Appendix Table A8, columns 4-5), only permanent residence appears with a significant effect in the overall sample (positive sign), and only political participation (negative sign) in the reduced sample when the migration entry policies are controlled for. The same effects are obtained in the opposite columns when considering the third lag of the sub-indicators (Appendix Table A9, columns 4-5).

Table 9Impact of integration policies on bilateral migration rates from EU vs non-EU migrants

	EU m	igrants		N	Non-EU migran	ts	
	Overall MIPEX	Sub- indicators	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interaction	Sub- indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
MIPEX i	$1.76^{**}$		1.13	-4.51**	-6.08*		
	(0.73)		(1.95)	(1.86)	(3.11)		
ln GDP pc o	-2.45***	-1.77**	-1.30***	-0.42	-0.40	-0.57	-0.22
	(0.70)	(0.69)	(0.49)	(0.68)	(0.68)	(0.44)	(0.71)
ln GDP pc i	1.24	1.50	0.77	0.34	0.56	0.83	-0.43
	(1.35)	(0.99)	(1.56)	(2.61)	(2.54)	(1.25)	(2.79)
ln Unemployment rate o	0.01	0.16	0.19	-0.03	-0.01	$0.27^{*}$	0.05
	(0.18)	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.23)	(0.23)	(0.16)	(0.23)
ln Unemployment rate i	-1.40***	-1.42***	-1.56***	-0.83	-0.75	$-1.55^{***}$	-1.01
	(0.33)	(0.28)	(0.51)	(0.77)	(0.76)	(0.46)	(0.65)
ln Migrant stock oi	0.77***	0.78***	0.76***	0.71***	0.71***	0.77***	0.71***
	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.07)	(0.09)
Democracy o			-0.03	0.02	0.01	-0.03	0.01
			(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.03)
Political instability o			0.18***	0.05	0.05	0.19***	0.06
-			(0.06)	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.06)	(0.12)
Conflict o			-0.01	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.05
			(0.10)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.11)	(0.07)
Common border	-0.13	-0.14	0.26	0.24	0.23	0.26	0.23
	(0.21)	(0.21)	(0.36)	(0.47)	(0.47)	(0.36)	(0.47)
Common language	-0.29	-0.29	0.39**	0.45**	0.45**	0.38**	0.45**
5 5	(0.30)	(0.31)	(0.15)	(0.18)	(0.18)	(0.15)	(0.18)
In Distance	-0.18	-0.17	0.03	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04
	(0.15)	(0.15)	(0.18)	(0.23)	(0.24)	(0.19)	(0.23)
MPR Entry i	(	(		3.02***	7.72	()	2.05***
				(0.58)	(5.15)		(0.58)
MIPEX x MPR Entry i				(0100)	-1.15		(0100)
					(1.32)		
ln Labour market mobility		-0.74			(1.02)	-0.79	-0.31
		(0.49)				(1.00)	(0.70)
In Family reunion		0.25				0.47	0.10
		(0.24)				(0.42)	(0.50)
In Permanent residence		$1.24^*$				1.82**	1.06*
		(0.69)				(0.84)	(0.63)
In Access to nationality		0.29				0.03	-0.73
In recess to nationality		(0.33)				(0.63)	(0.98)
In Anti-discrimination		-0.91				-1.96**	-1.96**
		(0.68)				(0.86)	(0.82)
In Political participation		0.05***				-0.03	-2 73**
in i onoical participation		(0,01)				(0.03)	(1 21)
Constant	-7.10	-10.50	-14 10	7.24	10.97	-14 76	11 53
Combulit	(14 48)	(12.85)	(14.63)	(32.72)	(34,35)	(15.09)	(34 18)
Observations	6598	6598	30240	20817	20817	30240	20817
B2	0 197	0 198	0 254	0.251	0.251	0.256	0 252
Number of destinations	27	27	27	27	27	27	27
Number of years	10	10	10	7	7	10	7

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the PPML estimator with origin and destination fixed effects. Standard errors are clustered by country of destination. The period covered is 2008-2017 in columns 1-3 and 6, and 2008-2014 otherwise (inclusion of the MPR Entry index removes observations after 2014). The sample of destination countries covers the EU countries except Malta.

Table 9 repeats the analysis separately for migrants from EU countries (columns 1 and 2), and from non-EU countries (columns 3 to 7). For the former, the MIPEX

now has a positive significant effect in the first column. This is also the case when considering deeper lags of the MIPEX (see Appendix Tables A10 and A11). As for the sub-indicators, we now find a positive and highly significant effect from political participation, while also permanent residence has a positive though only marginally significant effect. A 10 % increase in the political participation index corresponds to a 0.5 percentage point rise in bilateral migration rates from EU countries. The significant effect disappears, however, if we consider the second lag of the sub-indicators (then only permanent residence keeps its positive significant effect at 5 %) (Appendix Table A10, column 1). When focusing on the third lag, also family reunion shows up with a highly significant positive effect, though we should be cautious in interpreting the results from these regressions given that they are obtained on a fairly small sample (Appendix Table A11).

Among the controls, a low GDP per capita at origin appears to act as a major driver of intra-EU flows. High unemployment rates in potential destinations, in turn, act as a strong deterrent for intra-EU migration.<sup>21</sup>

For non-EU migrants, the MIPEX does not have a significant effect. Again, the effect even becomes significantly negative when adding also the entry policies.<sup>22</sup> When focusing on the second lag, the effect is however never significant (Appendix Table A10, columns 3 to 5).

As for the sub-indicators, permanent residence has a positive significant effect in both columns 6 and 7 of Table 9, while anti-discrimination comes with a negative significant effect in both, and also political participation appears with a negative significant effect in the reduced sample when entry policies are controlled for (column 7). Considering the second rather than the first lag of these sub-indicators (Appendix Table A10), similar results are obtained except for anti-discrimination which now does not appear significant. With the third lag (Appendix Table A11), access to nationality becomes negatively significant, though only marginally, and again caution is needed when interpreting these findings.

Interestingly, common language now also appears with a robust positive significant effect across the different columns for non-EU migrants of Table 9, and political instability in origin countries appears with a highly significant positive sign in the regressions reported in columns 3 and 6 (without accounting for entry policies and the reduction in sample size that this implies).

#### 5.4 By education level

In this Section, we present the results from the analysis by level of education, both for the scale (Section 5.4.1.) and the structure equation (Section 5.4.2.). We present results for the entire set of origin countries (Tables 10 and 12) and then distinguishing between immigrants from EU and non-EU countries (Tables 11 and 13). For regressions on the overall sample of origin countries, we report in column 1 the results from a specification including only the overall MIPEX indicator and traditional control variables. In column 2, we then add also the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> The controls democracy, political instability, and conflict were dropped from the specification because of the set of origins not showing any variations in these variables.

 $<sup>^{22}</sup>$  One might think this stems from multicollinearity between the different aspects of migration policy (entry and integration). Yet, the pairwise correlation between the overall MIPEX indicator and the indicator for the restrictiveness of migration policies stands at only -0.074 for the overall migrant population and at only -0.05 for EU migrants.

indicators for the restrictiveness of migration policies and selectivity in migration policies, reducing the sample size to the years before 2015.<sup>23</sup> In column 3, we then also add an interaction term between the MIPEX and those indicators of migration policies. Results for sub-indicators of MIPEX are presented in column 4 and in column 5, in which we add migration policy indicators as in column 2.

#### 5.4.1. Scale equation

In the scale equation for high-skilled migrants (see Table 10), we find a positive marginally significant effect of the overall MIPEX indicator. A one percent rise in the MIPEX is associated with a 3 % increase in the size of high-skilled migration. The effect becomes even more significant when controlling also for entry policies and skill selective policies, though the latter do not come with a significant effect (column 2). Moreover, controlling for these policies reduces the sample size by nearly half (there are only 128 observations left). Adding interaction terms between the MIPEX and those policies (column 3) preserves the significant effect of the MIPEX.

Among the control variables, only the lagged log of GDP per capita in the destination appears with a robust positive significant effect (unemployment and migrant stocks do not seem to play a role in determining the size of high-skilled immigration flows).

Focusing on the various sub-indicators of the MIPEX (column 4), we find a positive significant effect from family reunion and anti-discrimination policies and a negative significant effect from political participation. When also controlling for the restrictiveness and skill selectivity of migration policies, none of the sub-indicators appears with a positive significant effect.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> We do not run regressions including the indicators of the restrictiveness or selectivity of migration policies when considering the sample of EU origins only, given that intra-EU migration is not subject to restrictions.

	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interactions	Sub-indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
MIPEX i	$3.20^{*}$	4.03***	3.99**		
	(1.86)	(1.24)	(1.46)		
ln GDP pc o	3.68**	9.58***	9.54**	1.43	11.38**
	(1.45)	(3.02)	(3.51)	(1.48)	(4.04)
ln Unemployment rate $o$	0.06	0.72	0.72	-0.28	0.87
	(0.29)	(0.50)	(0.59)	(0.26)	(0.55)
ln Migrant stock o <i>i</i>	0.05	0.44	0.45	-0.08	0.47
	(0.49)	(0.90)	(0.95)	(0.45)	(0.93)
MPR Entry $i$		-0.21	-1.16		-0.18
		(0.86)	(7.10)		(0.94)
$MPS^{skill}$		-0.06	0.07		-0.08
		(0.09)	(1.84)		(0.09)
MIPEX x MPR Entry $i$			0.23		
			(1.70)		
MIPEX x MPS <sup>skill</sup>			-0.03		
			(0.46)		
ln Labour market				-0.11	0.54
mobility				(0 <b>F</b> ()	
1 77 11 1				(0.74)	(1.70)
In Family reunion				1.54**	0.58
				(0.74)	(1.39)
In Permanent residence				-3.02	-2.64
				(1.93)	(3.47)
In Access to nationality				0.89	1.06
				(0.69)	(0.66)
In Anti-discrimination				1.99***	0.19
				(0.61)	(1.15)
In Political participation				-0.61**	0.22
				(0.24)	(0.34)
Constant	-50.16***	-120.80***	-120.26***	-15.08	-123.50**
	(15.24)	(37.28)	(39.27)	(17.82)	(44.36)
Observations	239	128	128	261	128
R2	0.097	0.097	0.097	0.097	0.097
Number of destinations	25	25	25	25	25
Number of years	13	8	8	13	8

 Table 10

 Impact of integration policies on the scale of high-skilled immigration

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the OLS estimator with destination fixed effects. Standard errors are robust to heteroskedasticity and autocorrelation, and clustered by country of destination. The period covered is 2007-2019 in columns 1 and 4, and 2007-2014 otherwise (inclusion of the MPR Entry index removes observations after 2014). The sample of destination countries contains the EU countries except Bulgaria, Croatia and Romania.

Distinguishing between migrations from EU vs non-EU countries (Table 11), we still find a significant positive effect from the MIPEX on intra-EU migration (column 1). Interestingly, GPD per capita is no longer significant for intra-EU migration. Focusing on the sub-indicators (column 2), it seems the positive effect for the overall MIPEX is driven by a positive effect from labour market mobility, family reunion policies and political participation.

For non-EU migrants, the MIPEX indicator has a significant positive effect in column 3 but this disappears when controlling for entry policies and selectivity in migration policies, which themselves do not have a significant effect (columns 4 and 5). As for the sub-indicators (columns 6 and 7), a positive significant effect is found for family reunion policies (and also labour market policies and political participation when controlling for entry and skill

selectivity), while a negative significant effect is found for access to permanent residence in both specifications.

	EU m	igrants		1	Non-EU migran	ts	
	Overall MIPEX	Sub- indicators	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interaction	Sub- indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
MIPEX i	$2.89^{*}$		3.14***	2.57	2.11		
	(1.47)		(1.09)	(1.57)	(1.64)		
ln GDP pc o	1.00	1.22	2.38**	0.98	1.43	$1.76^{*}$	2.17
	(1.01)	(1.04)	(0.95)	(2.82)	(3.07)	(0.87)	(2.23)
ln Unemployment rate o	-0.37	-0.32	-0.22	0.06	0.17	-0.31	0.45
	(0.26)	(0.23)	(0.20)	(0.62)	(0.72)	(0.20)	(0.48)
ln Migrant stock oi	$0.64^{**}$	-0.10	-0.00	0.05	-0.04	-0.22	-0.86
	(0.30)	(0.37)	(0.28)	(0.72)	(0.77)	(0.37)	(0.88)
MPR Entry i				0.74	4.16		0.46
				(0.69)	(5.00)		(0.55)
MPSskill				-0.05	0.30		-0.07
				(0.07)	(1.09)		(0.06)
MIPEX x MPR Entry i					-0.83		
					(1.23)		
MIPEX x MPSskill					-0.08		
					(0.27)		
In Labour market mobility		$1.86^{*}$				0.56	$3.27^{**}$
		(0.94)				(0.63)	(1.19)
In Family reunion		$1.54^{*}$				2.00**	2.05
		(0.78)				(0.89)	(1.28)
In Permanent residence		-1.59				$-2.20^{*}$	-6.14***
		(2.39)				(1.20)	(1.87)
In Access to nationality		-0.15				0.81	-0.36
		(0.49)				(0.55)	(0.52)
In Anti-discrimination		-0.48				0.59	-0.28
		(1.19)				(0.50)	(0.43)
In Political participation		$0.59^{**}$				-0.14	$0.49^{*}$
		(0.25)				(0.26)	(0.26)
Constant	$-23.17^{*}$	-17.15	-35.63***	-19.02	-21.67	$-21.51^{**}$	-12.36
	(12.00)	(13.41)	(10.29)	(29.74)	(30.98)	(10.24)	(25.70)
Observations	210	233	212	111	111	232	111
R2	0.078	0.077	0.102	0.061	0.064	0.095	0.157
Number of destinations	25	28	24	19	19	27	19
Number of years	13	13	13	8	8	13	8

Table 11	
Impact of integration policies on the scale of high-skilled EU vs non-	EU immigration

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the OLS estimator with destination fixed effects. Standard errors are robust to heteroskedasticity and autocorrelation, and clustered by country of destination. The period covered is 2007-2019 in columns 1-3 and 6, and 2007-2014 otherwise (inclusion of the MPR Entry index removes observations after 2014). The sample of destination countries contains EU countries except Bulgaria, Croatia and Romania (column 1); EU countries (column 2); EU countries except Malta (column 6). In columns 3-5 and 7, the following destination countries are additionally dropped from the sample of destination countries from column 1: Malta (column 3); Cyprus, Estonia, Germany, Latvia, Lithuania and Malta (columns 4, 5 and 7).

For the medium and low skilled (Appendix Tables A12 and Tables A14), we find no significant effect of integration policies on the scale of medium- and low-skilled migration flows. Looking at the sub-indicators, access to nationality appears with a negative significant effect for medium-skilled migration (column 4 of Appendix Table A12), and with a positive (though marginally) significant effect for the low skilled.

Hence, this seems to confirm that the high skilled might be making a more informed choice. Low- and medium-skilled migration may be related to family reunion or asylum so the low skilled may have less of a choice in their destination for migration. They do not necessarily migrate to the ideal country rendering them the highest utility net of migration costs as predicted by neoclassical migration theory. Other reasons for migration might matter for them. Yet, as shown in Section 4.4, even if they do not seem to internalise integration policies when choosing their destination, they do benefit from integration policies once residing in the destination.

#### 5.4.2. Structure equation

The estimates for the structure equation of high-skilled migrants – reported in Table 12 – reveal no significant impact from the MIPEX indicator, suggesting that integration policies do not shape the share of high skilled in the total migrant inflows.<sup>24</sup> The sign of the significant effect of entry policies switches from column 2 to 3 (from negative to positive), but this is probably due to correlation with the interaction term which compensates with a negative significant effect. When considering the MIPEX sub-indicators and controlling for entry policies, a negative significant effect is obtained for political participation (column 5).

We do find a positive significant effect from the MIPEX or its sub-indicators when focusing on high-skilled migration from EU countries (Table 13, columns 1 and 2).<sup>25</sup> Neither do we find an impact from integration policies on the share of high-skilled migrants in the total migrant flow from non-EU countries. In fact, none of the variables comes with a significant effect in any of the regressions reported in columns 3 to 5, except for the positive significant effect from political participation and access to nationality in column 4 and the negative significant effect from anti-discrimination policies in column 5.

For the low and medium skilled (Appendix Tables A13 and Tables A15), we find no significant effects of integration policies in the structure equations (except for the low skilled for intra-EU migration where the effect is large and negatively significant). Looking at the sub-indicators, labour market mobility and political participation come with a significant but negative effect for medium-skilled migration (column 5). For the low skilled, access to nationality appears with a negative significant effect, and anti-discrimination has a positive significant effect.

Finally, it was argued above that a larger sample can be kept when not discarding negative flows in the scale and structure equations (as we did above) but rather setting the negative values to 0.00001 before taking logs. When we apply the second strategy instead (see Appendix Tables A16 and A17), the MIPEX sometimes comes with a positive significant effect in the scale equation for the high skilled (that is for all migrants together, and when controlling for entry and selection for non-EU migrants). No significant effect is obtained for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Hence, it would appear that the low and medium skilled on the one hand, and the high skilled on the other hand, must be affected by integration policies in the same way (for the share of high skilled in the total flow not to be affected), which seems at odds with the results from the scale equation at first sight. Yet, it is important to keep in mind that the regressions for the scale equations were run separately for the high, medium, and low skilled, and that all three categories enter the denominator of the structure equation for the high skilled. This is different from traditional estimates of the scale and structure equations to evaluate the effectiveness of skill selective migration policies in shaping the share of high versus low skilled (i.e., two categories only), in which case one would expect the results for the scale equation to pass through to the structure equation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> When considering the second lag, the effect is significant in column 1, which seems mainly driven by policies facilitating access to the labour market and policies determining access to nationality (results available upon request - not reported to save space).

intra-EU high-skilled migration. Moreover, the effect of the MIPEX is never significant in the structure equation for the high skilled. Using these alternative dependent variables, the effect is never significant for low-skilled migrants in either specification. No meaningful results are obtained for the medium skilled either.

	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interactions	Sub-indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
MIPEX i	0.39	0.69	-0.16		
	(1.08)	(1.37)	(1.70)		
ln GDP pc o	3.13***	6.24	$7.50^{*}$	1.81	6.66
	(0.95)	(4.03)	(3.98)	(1.30)	(4.94)
ln Unemployment rate o	$0.84^{***}$	0.85	1.13	0.56	0.84
	(0.29)	(0.66)	(0.68)	(0.34)	(0.66)
ln Migrant stock oi	0.22	1.72	1.58	0.16	$1.94^{*}$
	(0.33)	(1.00)	(0.98)	(0.32)	(1.02)
MPR Entry i		-1.10*	12.18**		-1.27**
		(0.60)	(5.52)		(0.59)
MPSskill		-0.11	0.16		-0.08
		(0.08)	(1.86)		(0.08)
MIPEX x MPR Entry i			-3.20**		
			(1.32)		
MIPEX x MPSskill			-0.07		
			(0.46)		
ln Labour market				0.15	-1.25
mobility				0.10	-1.20
1				(0.60)	(2.22)
In Family reunion				0.16	2.06
1. 5				(1.10)	(1.79)
In Permanent residence				-1.73	0.03
				(1.45)	(2.08)
In Access to nationality				0.38	-0.02
				(0.44)	(0.41)
In Anti-discrimination				0.16	0.26
				(0.76)	(0.99)
In Political participation				-0.27	-0.96**
				(0.28)	(0.45)
Constant	-38.65***	-83.69*	-93.30*	-17.39	-87.85
	(10.61)	(45.83)	(45.17)	(14.48)	(52.98)
Observations	257	129	129	283	129
R2	0.041	0.079	0.099	0.027	0.104
Number of destinations	25	20	20	28	20
Number of years	13	8	8	13	8

Table 12Impact of integration policies on the share of high-skilled immigration

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the OLS estimator with destination fixed effects. Standard errors are robust to heteroskedasticity and autocorrelation, and clustered by country of destination. The period covered is 2007-2019 in columns 1 and 4, and 2007-2014 otherwise (inclusion of the MPR Entry index removes observations after 2014). The sample of destination countries contains EU countries except Bulgaria, Croatia and Romania (column 1); EU countries (column 2); or EU countries except Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta and Romania (columns 2, 3 and 5).

Table 13Impact of integration policies on the share of high-skilled EU vs non-EU immigration

	EU m	igrants		1	Non-EU migran	ts	
	Overall MIPEX	Sub- indicators	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interaction	Sub- indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
MIPEX i	4.40***		2.75	0.72	-0.82		
	(1.45)		(1.62)	(1.46)	(2.21)		
ln GDP pc o	0.53	-0.91	-2.75	-9.04	-8.47	-1.40	-5.68
	(1.65)	(1.91)	(1.97)	(5.34)	(5.39)	(1.15)	(6.21)
ln Unemployment rate o	-0.02	-0.28	-0.04	-0.91	-0.67	0.14	-0.53
	(0.45)	(0.45)	(0.40)	(1.09)	(1.23)	(0.39)	(1.03)
ln Migrant stock oi	0.18	-0.12	0.69	1.26	1.26	0.11	0.78
	(0.42)	(0.28)	(0.44)	(0.88)	(0.89)	(0.39)	(1.00)
MPR Entry i				0.11	4.37		-0.18
				(0.75)	(5.59)		(0.80)
MPSskill				0.06	1.73		0.06
				(0.10)	(1.56)		(0.09)
MIPEX x MPR Entry i					-1.08		
					(1.47)		
MIPEX x MPSskill					-0.42		
					(0.40)		
In Labour market mobility		2.25***				0.96	1.49
		(0.74)				(1.30)	(1.15)
In Family reunion		0.16				-0.21	1.04
		(1.09)				(1.72)	(2.19)
In Permanent residence		-0.45				0.74	-0.97
		(1.79)				(2.99)	(4.94)
ln Access to nationality		$0.74^{*}$				1.10***	0.02
		(0.36)				(0.33)	(0.70)
In Anti-discrimination		-0.23				-1.21	-1.84*
		(0.76)				(1.16)	(1.06)
In Political participation		0.36				$0.80^{*}$	2.29
		(0.40)				(0.39)	(2.01)
Constant	-24.56	-0.42	13.77	87.50	86.94	5.72	49.23
	(16.30)	(19.99)	(22.25)	(58.33)	(57.12)	(15.72)	(76.68)
Observations	234	263	230	117	117	260	117
R2	0.033	0.035	0.049	0.094	0.1	0.049	0.115
Number of destinations	25	28	24	19	19	27	19
Number of years	13	13	13	8	8	13	8

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the OLS estimator with destination fixed effects. Standard errors are robust to heteroskedasticity and autocorrelation, and clustered by country of destination. The period covered is 2007-2019 in columns 1-3 and6, and 2007-2014 otherwise (inclusion of the MPR Entry index removes observations after 2014). The sample of destination countries contains EU countries except Bulgaria, Croatia and Romania (column 1); EU countries (column 2); or EU countries except Malta (column 6). In columns 3-5 and 7, the following destination countries are additionally dropped from the sample of destination countries from column 3); Cyprus, Estonia, Germany, Latvia, Lithuania and Malta (column 4, 5 and 7).

### 6 Conclusion

In many European countries, immigration is an important part of demographic flows. Consequently, it has become a major policy concern, notably from a labour market perspective. In fact, the employment rate of migrants lags severely behind that of natives, particularly for immigrants coming from non-EU countries.

The aim of this paper is twofold. First, we investigate the impact of integration policies on the employment rate of migrants in the EU, thereby controlling for traditional determinants identified in previous literature. We differentiate between migrants coming from EU versus non-EU countries, and between high-, medium-, and low-skilled migrants. Indeed, the labour market integration of migrants has been shown to vary with the skill composition of the migrant population. Yet, the latter might in turn be influenced by integration policies. Although scarce, previous studies indeed showed how integration policies may also act as a pull factor which potential migrants may internalise in their location decision. Hence, our second aim is to evaluate the extent to which integration policies in EU countries act as a pull factor shaping not only the size of bilateral migrants, as well as the share of those skill-specific flows in the total migrant inflows (structure). One should note nevertheless that both studied outcomes, employment and (type of) flows, are different. While integration policies are designed and implemented to foster immigrants' integration, they are not in place to attract more migrants. What we study is therefore an indirect effect of integration policies on flows and how this can then again influence the level of employment of immigrants within the host country.

To this end, we make use of unique data sources including the EU Labour Force Surveys, a recently built yearly bilateral migration dataset, and unique measures for the restrictiveness and skill selectivity of migration policies. Integration policies are studied using the internationally comparable Migration Integration Policy indicator (MIPEX), ranging between 0 and 100 depending on the degree of integration policies within a country in a given year. We make use of standard panel data fixed effects approaches and perform several robustness checks to assess the dependence of the chosen fixed effects structures, lag structure and approach to deal with negative migration flows.

Taking into account other factors influencing the employment rate of immigrants, we find that countries with more developed policies favouring integration of immigrants are not necessarily associated with a higher employment rate of immigrants. This finding is due to the fact that different types of policies have opposite effects: while policies favouring family reunion, tackling anti-discrimination and allowing for political participation seem to increase the labour market integration of immigrants, a higher labour market mobility, as well as larger access to permanent residence and nationality are negatively linked with the employment rate of immigrants. This is in line with previous findings and could be linked to the incentive for immigrants to better invest in their skills and qualifications if they are more likely to stay for a longer period of time (Zwysen and Demireva, 2020). Effects can therefore show up in the long run or can be more visible on the qualitative side (e.g. better paid job, better matching with respect to qualifications, etc.).

Controlling for time-invariant country characteristics, through the inclusion of country fixed effects, most of the coefficients become statistically insignificant, except antidiscrimination policies which stay positively linked with employment and the effect is increasing over time. An increase by one standard deviation of the anti-discrimination index leads to a rise of 2.4 percentage points of the employment rate of immigrants after one year, 3 percentage points after two years and 3.4 percentage points after three years.

On the contrary, access to nationality shows a negative sign. This remains true when adding country fixed effects and when considering a two-years and a three-years lag. One potential explanation could be linked to the eligibility for social insurance programs which are conditioned on citizenship acquisition in some countries. Nevertheless, most of the literature, mainly focusing on the effect of citizenship acquisition at the individual level, show a positive impact on employment (Bignandi and Piton, forthcoming; Fougère and Safi, 2009; Bevelander and Pendakur, 2012; Gathmann and Keller, 2018; Peters et al., 2018; Hoxhaj et al., 2020). More research is therefore needed to better understand how granting citizenship can have a detrimental effect on the employment rate at an aggregate level.

We also show that depending on the analysed group of immigrants, i.e. born in an EU or a non-EU country, different types of policies show up with a positive coefficient, so that there is no one-fits-all integration policy. Moreover, conversely to what could be expected, our results show that in countries where migration integration policies are more developed the employment rate of EU immigrants is higher and the one of non-EU immigrants is lower. A higher degree of integration policies does not seem to raise the labour market integration of non-EU immigrants. This can indicate that other obstacles, not solved by those policies, remain, such as a lack of human capital specific to the host country or difficulties with diploma recognition. Note that within a country, i.e. controlling for country fixed effects, no statistically significant relationship is found between MIPEX and the employment rates of both EU and non-EU immigrants.

We also evaluate how integration policies can improve the labour market integration of immigrants depending on their level of education. High-educated migrants are less sensitive to integration policies: their employment rates are not affected or only slightly positively affected by the overall level of MIPEX. For those with a medium level of diploma (upper secondary school), the coefficient is slightly larger, but the effect remains marginal and holds only in the OLS and year fixed effect specification. An increase of the MIPEX by one standard deviation is associated with a larger employment rate of medium-educated immigrants by 0.6 to 0.7 percentage points. The highest coefficient of the overall MIPEX is reported for low-educated immigrants. A higher level of integration policies, by one standard deviation, is positively linked to the employment rate of immigrants with at most an upper secondary diploma, since it is 3.9 percentage points higher. More importantly, this result is true for both EU and non-EU immigrants even if the impact for non-EU immigrants is less pronounced. However, as for the other level of education, once we include country fixed effects, coefficients become not significantly different from zero.

Looking at sub-indicators, results show that for medium- and low-educated immigrants family reunion and political participation are positively associated with their employment rate while permanent residence and access to nationality have a negative sign. Controlling for time-invariant country characteristics, the only type of policy keeping a significant sign is anti-discrimination for which an increase by one standard deviation rises the employment rate of medium and low-educated immigrants by 3.8 percentage points.

Furthermore, we evaluated to what extent integration policies in EU countries act as a pull factor for migrants, as well as for specific groups of migrants differentiating between EU and non-EU origins as well as high-, medium-, and low-skilled migrants. In the regressions for all migrants, it appears that the overall MIPEX (lagged one year) does not affect bilateral migration flows towards EU countries. This finding is robust to changes in the fixed effects' structure (including also year fixed effects or replacing our origin and destination fixed effects to dyadic fixed effects). Interestingly, the estimated coefficient is positive and significant when

we consider the second or third lag rather than the first lag of the MIPEX. Yet, also the latter disappears when controlling for entry policies or their interaction with integration policies.

Looking at the total migrant flow, however, hides heterogeneous results across countries of origin. Indeed, for EU residents, the MIPEX does have a positive significant effect, and this regardless of the lag that is considered. This is not the case for residents of non-EU countries, who do not seem to internalise integration policies in their choice of destination. Further research is needed to understand if this finding is due to other factors which are more likely to influence their decision or if it is linked to a lack of information, compared to EU migrants, regarding integration policies in place in EU countries. Regarding subindicators, EU residents seem to be particularly drawn towards countries with policies aimed at facilitating political participation (first lag) and permanent residence (first and second lag). Also for non-EU residents, permanent residence appears comes with a significant positive effect even when controlling for entry policies. Policies aimed at tackling discrimination and fostering political participation, however, appear to reduce a country's attractiveness for non-EU residents. One potential explanation could be that those type of policies are more perceived as a signal of a lower level of integration in the host country.

Differentiating migration flows by skill levels, we find a strong and robust effect from the overall MIPEX on the size of inflow of high-skilled migrants in EU countries. Yet, controlling for the restrictiveness of migration policies and their skill selectivity leaves no significant effects from particular sub-indicators. This is not the case for intra-EU migration of high-skilled, though, for whom policies aimed at fostering labour market access, family reunion and political participation seem to increase a country's attractiveness. The first two are also found to influence the inflow of high-skilled migrants from non-EU countries.

We find no significant effect of integration policies on the size of medium- and low-skilled migration flows. The overall MIPEX also does not seem to impact the share of high-skilled migrants in the total inflow. When focusing on EU migrants, though, again we do pick up a positive effect, which seems mainly driven by policies facilitating access to the labour market and determining access to nationality. For the low skilled, we do pick up a positive significant effect from anti-discrimination policies.

In sum, these findings seem to confirm that the high-skilled (especially those from the EU) might be making a more informed choice. This impact could then indirectly influence the employment rate which is known to be higher for high-educated individuals. Conversely, the decision to migrate for low- and medium-skilled people is probably more related to different factors like family reunion or asylum. Yet, as we also showed, while they do not seem to internalise integration policies when choosing their destination, they do benefit from integration policies once residing in the destination. This finding is encouraging since they are also the ones with larger obstacles to enter the labour market.

### References

Abel, G. J. and Cohen, J. E. (2019), "Bilateral international migration flow estimates for 200 countries", *Scientific data*, 6(1): 1–13.

Aleksynska, M. (2011), "Civic participation of immigrants in Europe: Assimilation, origin, and destination country effects", *European Journal of Political Economy*, 27(3): 566-585.

Aleksynska, M. and Tritah, A. (2013), "Occupation-education mismatch of migrant workers in Europe: Context and policies", *Economics of Education Review*, 36: 229-244.

Algan, Y., Dustmann, C., Glitz, A. and Manning, A. (2010), "The economic situation of first and second-generation immigrants in France, Germany and the United Kingdom", *The Economic Journal*, 120(542): F4-F30.

André, S. and Dronkers, J. (2016), "Perceived in-group discrimination by first- and second-generation immigrants from different countries of origin in 27 EU member-states", *International Sociology*, 32(1): 105-129.

Angrist, J. D. and Kugler, A.D. (2003), "Protective or counter-productive? Labour market institutions and the effect of immigration on EU natives", *The Economic Journal*, 113(488): 302-331.

Antecol, H., Cobb-Clark, D.A. and Trejo, S.J. (2003), "Immigration Policy and the Skills of Immigrants to Australia, Canada and the United States", *The Journal of Human Resources*, 38(1): 192–218.

Arbeit, C. and Warren, J. (2013), "Market penalties for foreign degrees among college educated immigrants", *Social Science Research*, 42: 852-871.

Baert, S., Cockx, B., Gheyle, N. and Vandamme, C. (2015), "Is there less discrimination in occupations where recruitment is difficult?", *ILR Review*, 68(3): 467-500.

Bakhtiari, E., Olafsdottir, S. and Beckfield, J. (2018), "Institutions, Incorporation, and Inequality: The Case of Minority Health Inequalities in Europe", *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 59(2): 248-267.

Becker, G. (1964), "Human Capital: A theoretical and empirical analysis, with special reference to education", New York: Columbia University Press.

Beine, M., Docquier, F., and Ozden, C. (2011), "Diasporas", Journal of Development Economics, 95(1): 30-41.

Beine, M., Bertoli, S., and Fernández-Huertas Moraga, J. (2016), "A practitioners' guide to gravity models of international migration", *The World Economy*, 39(4): 496–512.

Beine, M., Machado, J. and Ruyssen, I. (2020), "Do potential migrants internalise migrant rights in OECD host societies?", *Canadian Journal of Economics*, 53(4).

Bélot, M.V.K. and Hatton, T.J. (2012), "Immigration Selection in the OECD", *The Scandinavian Journal of Economics*, 114(4): 1105–1128.

Bergh, A. (2014), "Explaining Cross-country Differences in Labor Market Gaps between Immigrants and Natives in the OECD", *IFN*, Working Paper 1036.

Bertoli, S. and Fernández-Huertas Moraga, J. (2013), "Multilateral Resistance to Migration", *Journal of Development Economics*, 102: 79–100.

Bertoli, S. and Ruyssen, I. (2018), "Networks and migrants' intended destination", *Journal of Economic Geography*, 18(4): 705–728.

Bevelander, P. and Pendakur, R. (2012), "Citizenship, co-ethnic populations, and employment probabilities of immigrants in Sweden", *Journal of International Migration and Integration*, 13(4495): 203–222.

Beverelli, C. (2020), "Migrant Integration Policies and Bilateral Migration", *EUI* Working Paper, RSCAS, 2020/08.

Bignandi, S. and Piton, C. (forthcoming), "Employment effet of citizenship acquisition: evidence from the Belgian labour market", *NBB Working Paper*.

Bilgili, O., Huddleston, T. and Joki, A.-L. (2015), "The dynamic between integration policies and outcomes: a synthesis of the literature", *MIPEX*.

Bisin, A., Patacchini, E., Verdier, T. and Zenou, Y. (2011), "Ethnic identity and labour market outcomes of immigrants in Europe", *Economic Policy*, 26(65): 57-92.

Blau, F.D., Kahn, L.M. and Papps, K.L. (2011), "Gender, source country characteristics, and labor market assimilation among immigrants", *Review of Economics and Statistics*, 93(1): 43-58.

Brady, D. and Finnigan, R. (2014), "Does Immigration Undermine Public Support for Social Policy?", *American Sociological Review*, 79(1): 17-42.

Bredtmann, J. and Otten, S. (2013), "The role of source- and host-country characteristics in female immigrant labor supply", *MPRA* Paper 44544, University Library of Munich, Germany.

Brinbaum, Y. (2018), "Incorporation of immigrants and second generations into the French labour market: changes between generations and the role of human capital and origins", *Social Inclusion*, 6(3): 104-118.

Butschek, S. and Walter, T. (2014), "What active labour market programmes work for immigrants in Europe? A meta-analysis of the evaluation literature", *IZA Journal of Migration*, 3(48).

Callens, M-S and Meuleman, B. (2017), "Do integration policies relate to economic and cultural threat perceptions? A comparative study in Europe", *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, 58(5): 367-391.

Campos, N. F. and Gassebner, M. (2013), "International terrorism, domestic political instability, and the escalation effect", *Economics & Politics*, 25(1): 27–47.

Causa, O. and Jean, S. (2007), "Integration of immigrants in OECD countries: do policies matter?", *OECD Economics Department*, Working Paper 564, OECD Publishing.

Cebolla-Boado, H. and Finotelli, C. (2014), "Is There a North–South Divide in Integration Outcomes? A Comparison of the Integration Outcomes of Immigrants in Southern and Northern Europe", *European Journal of Population*, 31(1): 77-102.

Center for Systemic Peace (2017), "Polity iv project", Polity.

Corrigan, O. (2015), "Conditionality of legal status and immigrant occupational attainment in western Europe", *Policy & Politics*, 43(2): 181-202.

DeWaard, J. (2013), "Compositional and Temporal Dynamics of International Migration in the EU/EFTA: A New Metric for Assessing Countries' Immigration and Integration Policies", *International Migration Review*, 47(2): 249-295.

Docquier, F., Lohest, O., and Marfouk, A. (2007), "Brain drain in developing countries", *The World Bank Economic Review*, 21(2): 193–218.

Docquier, F., Peri, G., and Ruyssen, I. (2014), "The cross-country determinants of potential and actual migration", *International Migration Review*, 48(s1).

Dronkers, J. and Vink, M. (2012), "Explaining access to citizenship in Europe: How citizenship policies affect naturalization rates", *European Union Politics*, 13(3): 390-412.

Dustmann, C. and Frattini, T. (2014), "The fiscal effects of immigration to the UK", *The Economic Journal*, 124(580): 593-643.

Eurostat Labour Force Survey, https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/main/data/database

Fernandez, C. and Ortega, C. (2006), "Labour market assimilation of immigrants in Spain: Employment at the expense of bad job-matches?", *IESE Working Paper*, 644, University of Navarra.

Fleischmann, F. and Dronkers, J. (2010), "Unemployment among immigrants in European labour markets: an analysis of origin and destination effects", *British Sociological Association, Work, Employment and Society*, 24(2): 337-354.

Fougère, D. and Safi, M. (2009), "Naturalization and employment of immigrants in France (1986 1999)", *International Journal of Manpower*, 30(1-2):83-96.

Freedman, M., Owens, E., and Bohn, S. (2018), "Immigration, Employment Opportunities, and Criminal Behavior", *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, 10(2): 117-151.

Gathmann, C. and Keller, N. (2018), "Access to citizenship and the economic assimilation of immigrants", *The Economic Journal*, 128(616): 3141–3181.

Gleditsch, K. S. (2009), "All international politics is local: The diffusion of conflict, integration, and democratization", *University of Michigan Press*.

Grogger, J. and Hanson, G. H. (2011), "Income maximization and the sorting of emigrants across destinations", *Journal of Development Economics*, 95: 42–57.

Guzi, M., Kahanec, M. and Kurelova, L. (2015), "What explains immigrant-native gaps in European Labor Markets: The role of institutions", *IZA*, Discussion Paper 8847.

Harcourt, M., Lam, H., Harcourt, S. and Flynn, M. (2008), "Discrimination in hiring against immigrants and ethnic minorities: the effect of unionization", *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 19(1): 98-115.

Heizmann, B (2015), "Social policy and perceived immigrant labor market competition in Europe: Is prevention better than cure?", *Social Forces*, 93: 1655–1685.

Heizmann, B (2016), "Symbolic boundaries, incorporation policies, and anti-immigrant attitudes: What drives exclusionary policy preferences?", *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 39: 1791–1811.

Helbling, M., Reeskens, T. and Stolle, D. (2015), "Political Mobilizing, Cultural Diversity and Social Cohesion. The Conditional Effect of Political Parties", *Political Studies*, 63(1): 101-120.

High Council for Employment (HCE) (2018), "Immigrants Born Outside the European Union on the Belgian Labour Market", Report 2018, Brussels.

Hooghe, M. and de Vroome, T. (2015), "The perception of ethnic diversity and antiimmigrant sentiments: a multilevel analysis of local communities in Belgium", *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 38(1): 38-56.

Hoxhaj, R., Vink, M., and Breuer, T. (2020), "Immigrant Naturalisation, Employment and Occupational Status in Western Europe", *Frontiers in Sociology*, 5(70).

Huber, P. (2015), "What institutions help immigrants integrate?", WWWforEurope, Working Papers 77.

Huddleston, T. (2020), "Exploring the Global Links between Indicators of Integration Policies and Outcomes", UCD Clinton Institute, Research Paper 5.

Huddleston, T. and Falcke, S. (2020), "Nationality policies on the books and in practice: Laws and procedures matter, but for Whom?", *International Migration*, 58(2): 255-271.

Jacobs, V., Mahy, B., Rycx, F. and Voral, M. (2021), "Over-education among immigrants: the role of demographics, time, and firm characteristics", *Applied Economics*, 53(1): 61-78.

Just, A. and Anderson, C. J. (2012), "Immigrants, citizenship and political action in Europe", *British Journal of Political Science*, 42(3): 481–509.

Kahn, L. (2007), "The impact of employment protection mandates on demographic temporary employment patterns: International microeconomic evidence", *The Economic Journal*, 117(521): 333-356.

Kislev, E. (2019), "Open markets, closed societies: The dual assimilation of immigrants in Western Europe", *Social Science Research*, 82: 92-104.

Kogan, I. (2006), "Labor markets and economic incorporation among recent immigrants in Europe", *Social Forces*, 85(2): 697-721.

Kogan, I. (2007), "A study of immigrants' employment careers in West Germany using the sequence analysis study", *Social Science Research*, 36(2): 491-511.

Lancee, B. (2016), "The Negative Side Effects of Vocational Education: A Cross-National Analysis of the Relative Unemployment Risk of Young Non-Western Immigrants in Europe", *American Behavioral Scientist*, 60(5-6): 659-679.

Lens, D., Marx, I. and Vujic, S. (2018), "Does migration motive matter for migrants' employment outcomes? The case of Belgium", in: *C. Timmermans (ed.), Migration and Integration in Flanders: Multidisciplinary Perspectives*, Leuven, Leuven University Press, pp. 245-271.

Lesthaeghe, R. and Surkyn, J. (1995), "Heterogeneity in social change: Turkish and Moroccan women in Belgium", *European Journal of Population*, 11: 1-29.

Lichter, D.T., Parisi, D. and Ambinakudige, S. (2020), "The Spatial Integration of Immigrants in Europe: A Cross-National Study", *Population Research and Policy Review*, 39(3): 465-491.

Liebig, T. and Von Haaren, F. (2011), "Nationality and the socioeconomic integration of immigrants and their children," in Liebig, T. and von Haaren, F. eds. *Naturalisation: A Passport for the Better Integration of Immigrants?*, OECD, Paris, 23–57.

Markaki, Y. (2014), "Do labour market conditions shape immigrant-native gaps in employment outcomes? A comparison of 19 European countries", *Institute for Social and Economic Research*, 41.

Mastrobuoni, G. and Pinotti, P. (2015), "Legal status and the criminal activity of immigrants", *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, 7(2): 175-206.

Mayer, T. and Zignago, S. (2011), "Notes on CEPII's distances measures: The Geodist database".

Migali, S. and Natale, F. (2017), "The determinants of migration to the EU: evidence from residence permits data", *JRC Technical Reports*, European Commission.

Mincer, J. (1958), "Investment in human capital and personal income distribution", *The Journal of Political Economy*, 66(4): 281-302.

National Bank of Belgium (NBB) (2020), "The economic impact of immigration in Belgium", *NBB Economic Review*, Brussels.

Nordin, M. (2007), "Immigrants' returns to schooling in Sweden", *IFAU Working Paper*, 12, Uppsala.

OECD (2007), International Migration Outlook 2007, OECD Publishing, Paris.

OECD (2014), International Migration Outlook 2014, OECD Publishing, Paris.

OECD (2020), International Migration Outlook 2020, OECD Publishing, Paris.

Palencia-Esteban, A. (2021), "Occupational segregation of female and male immigrants in the European Union: accounting for cross-country differences", *International Labour Review*, published online 05 April 2021.

Patacchini, E, Ragusa, G, Zenou, Y (2015), "Unexplored dimensions of discrimination in Europe: homosexuality and physical appearance", *Journal of Population Economics*, 28: 1045–1073.

Peters, F., Vink, M., and Schmeets, H. (2018), "Anticipating the citizenship premium: before and after effects of immigrant naturalisation on employment", *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 44(7): 1051–1080.

Pichler, F. (2011), "Success on European Labor Markets: A Cross-national Comparison of Attainment between Migrant and Majority Populations", *International Migration Review*, 45(4): 938-978.

Piton, C. and Rycx, F. (2021), "A Broken Social Elevator? Employment Outcomes of Firstand Second-Generation Immigrants in Belgium", *De Economist*, 169: 319–365.

Platt, L., Polavieja, J. and Radl, J. (2021), "Which Integration Policies Work? The Heterogeneous Impact of National Institutions on Immigrants' Labor Market Attainment in Europe", *International Migration Review*, 56(2): 344–375.

Rayp, G., Ruyssen, I., and Standaert, S. (2017), "Measuring and Explaining Cross-Country Immigration Policies", *World Development*, 95: 141–163.

Rayp, G., Ruyssen, I., and Standaert, S. (forthcoming), "Selecting only the best and brightest? An assessment of migration policy selectivity and its effectiveness", UNU Institute on Comparative Regional Integration Studies Working Paper.

Standaert, S., and Rayp, G. (2022), Where did they come from, where did they go? Bridging the gaps in migration data", UNU Institute on Comparative Regional Integration Studies Working Paper, 22(1045).

Ruedin, D. (2013), "Obtaining party positions on immigration in Switzerland: Comparing different methods", *Swiss Political Science Review*, 19(1): 84-105.

Sa, F. (2011), "Does employment protection help immigrants? Evidence from European labor markets", *Labour Economics*, 18(5): 624-642.

Sand, G. and Gruber, S. (2018), "Differences in Subjective Well-being Between Older Migrants and Natives in Europe", *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 20: 83-90.

Santos Silva, J.M.C. and Tenreyro, S. (2006), "The log of gravity", *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, 88(4): 641–658.

Schroyens, M., Meuleman, B. and Galle, J. (2015), "Welcome to the club? A comparative analysis of the relation between integration policy and welfare chauvinism", *Mens & Maatschappij*, 90(2): 117-142.

Solano, G. and Huddleston, T. (2020), "Migrant Integration Policy Index 2020", Migration Policy Group.

Sumino, T. (2014), "Does Immigration Erode the Multicultural Welfare State? A Cross-National Multilevel Analysis in 19 OECD Member States", *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 40(3): 436-455.

Themnér, L. and Wallensteen, P. (2013), "Armed conflicts, 1946–2012", Journal of Peace Research, 50(4): 509–521.

Thorkelson, E. (2016), "Precarity outside: The political unconscious of French academic labor", *American Ethnologist*, 43(3): 475-487.

Vink, M. P., Prokic-Breuer, T., and Dronkers J., (2013), "Immigrant Naturalization in the Context of Institutional Diversity: Policy Matters, but to Whom?," *International Migration*, 51: 1–20.

Visser, J. (2019), ICTWSS Data base. version 6.1, Amsterdam: Amsterdam Institute for Advanced Labour Studies AIAS, October 2019

Welge, R. (2015), "Union citizenship as demoi-cratic institution: increasing the EU's subjective legitimacy through supranational citizenship?", *Journal of European Public Policy*, 22(1): 56-74.

World Bank (2017), World development indicators.

Ziller, C., (2014), "Societal implications of antidiscrimination policy in Europe," *Research & Politics*, 1: 1–9.

Zorlu, A. (2014), "Is education an engine for immigrants' employment outcome?", British Journal of Education, Society & Behavioural Science, 4(10): 1386-1399.

Zwysen, W. and Demireva, N. (2020), "Who benefits from host country skills? Evidence of heterogenous labour market returns to host country skills by migrant motivation", *ISER Working Paper Series*, 2020-06.

## Appendix

	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')
MIPEX Overall index	-0.01		0.07		-0.01		0.08	
	(0.01)		(0.16)		(0.02)		(0.15)	
Labour market mobility		-0.04**		0.01		-0.04***		0.02
		(0.02)		(0.07)		(0.01)		(0.07)
Family reunion		0.09***		-0.07*		0.09***		-0.06*
		(0.02)		(0.03)		(0.01)		(0.03)
Permanent residence		-0.03*		-0.03		-0.03		-0.03
		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.02)		(0.05)
Access to nationality		-0.10***		0.01		-0.10***		0.00
		(0.01)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.05)
Anti-discrimination		0.03		0.13*		0.03*		0.13*
		(0.02)		(0.07)		(0.01)		(0.06)
Political participation		0.05***		-0.01		0.05***		-0.01
		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.01)		(0.04)
Being of working age	17.57***	$19.15^{***}$	12.25*	9.24**	17.20***	18.77***	$12.35^{**}$	9.50**
	(2.17)	(2.35)	(6.37)	(4.05)	(2.19)	(2.51)	(5.95)	(3.90)
Being a man	32.53***	$29.68^{***}$	17.47**	20.14***	31.65***	$28.36^{***}$	15.06*	$16.79^{**}$
	(5.54)	(6.71)	(7.11)	(5.96)	(4.27)	(5.03)	(7.98)	(6.14)
Having a high level of education	6.78***	7.44***	7.13***	6.86***	6.72***	7.29***	7.23***	6.96***
	(0.79)	(0.62)	(2.14)	(2.12)	(0.83)	(0.61)	(1.99)	(2.15)
Having a low level of education	-2.36***	-1.91***	-2.58**	-2.40**	-2.40***	-1.90***	-2.23*	-2.04*
	(0.38)	(0.39)	(1.15)	(1.10)	(0.40)	(0.39)	(1.18)	(1.14)
Share among population	0.09***	0.09***	-0.04	-0.09	0.08***	0.08***	-0.00	-0.01
	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.18)	(0.17)
Unemployment rate t-1	-0.38***	-0.35***	-0.35***	-0.36***	-0.44***	-0.42***	-0.36***	-0.36**
	(0.06)	(0.05)	(0.06)	(0.09)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.13)	(0.13)
Employment Protection	-0.05	-0.80	0.85	-0.06	0.02	-0.79	0.75	-0.05
	(0.60)	(0.52)	(1.61)	(1.79)	(0.60)	(0.50)	(1.65)	(1.81)
Union density	-0.08***	-0.09***	-0.09	0.01	-0.07***	-0.09***	-0.11	-0.03
	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.13)	(0.13)
Net replacement rate	-0.24***	-0.25***	-0.14*	-0.07	-0.24***	-0.25***	-0.13*	-0.08
	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.08)	(0.06)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.07)	(0.06)
ALMP measures (%GDP)	-3.41***	-2.14**	-0.58	0.17	-3.63***	-2.41**	-1.21	-0.15
	(1.23)	(0.98)	(2.03)	(1.40)	(1.07)	(0.97)	(2.27)	(1.33)
Employment rate of natives	0.62***	0.69***	0.82***	0.82***	0.58***	0.65***	0.89***	0.88***
	(0.05)	(0.06)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.04)	(0.06)	(0.13)	(0.11)
Voer freed offecto	283 N-	283 N-	283 N-	283 N-	283 V	283 V	283 V	283 V
Country fixed offects	INO No	INO No	INO Vac	INO Vac	res	res	res	res
P aguarad	1NU 0.792	1NU 0.947	105	105	1NU 0.767	100	108	105
Number of countries	0.703	0.047	0.709	0.192	0.707	0.000	0.777	0.799
ramper of countries	<u>4</u> 4	<u>4</u> 4	24 <del>4</del>	<u>4</u> 4	24 <del>4</del>	<u>4</u> 4	24 <del>1</del>	24 <del>4</del>

## Table A1 Impact of integration policies on employment rate of total immigrants

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. ALMP is active labour market policies. The sample covers EU countries except Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria and Romania over the period 2007-2019.

 Table A2

 Impact of integration policies (t-2) on employment rate of total immigrants

	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')
MIPEX Overall index	-0.01		0.05		-0.00		0.06	
	(0.02)		(0.12)		(0.01)		(0.12)	
Labour market mobility		-0.04**		-0.02		-0.04***		-0.01
		(0.02)		(0.06)		(0.01)		(0.06)
Family reunion		0.09***		-0.04		0.09***		-0.04
		(0.02)		(0.03)		(0.02)		(0.03)
Permanent residence		-0.04**		-0.01		-0.04*		-0.01
		(0.02)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.05)
Access to nationality		-0.11***		-0.07**		-0.10***		-0.06*
		(0.01)		(0.03)		(0.01)		(0.03)
Anti-discrimination		0.03		0.16**		0.03		0.16**
		(0.02)		(0.07)		(0.01)		(0.07)
Political participation		0.06***		0.04		0.06***		0.03
		(0.01)		(0.03)		(0.01)		(0.03)
Control variables	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Observations	260	260	260	260	260	260	260	260
Year fixed effects	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Country fixed effects	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
R-squared	0.789	0.862	0.763	0.797	0.773	0.850	0.772	0.801
Number of countries	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24
Number of years	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Control variables include share of working age immigrants compared to natives, share of men immigrants compared to natives, share of high-educated immigrants compared to natives, share of immigrants among the total population, unemployment rate one year before, employment protection legislation, union density, net replacement rate in case of unemployment, active labour market policies as a % of GDP and employment rate of natives. The sample covers EU countries except Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria and Romania over the period 2008-2019.

## Table A3Impact of integration policies (t-3) on employment rate of total immigrants

	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')
MIPEX Overall index	-0.01		0.01		-0.01		0.01	
	(0.02)		(0.09)		(0.01)		(0.08)	
Labour market mobility		-0.05***		-0.07		-0.05**		-0.07
		(0.02)		(0.06)		(0.02)		(0.06)
Family reunion		0.10***		-0.03		0.10***		-0.04
		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.02)		(0.04)
Permanent residence		-0.04*		0.00		-0.04		0.00
		(0.02)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.05)
Access to nationality		-0.10***		-0.06**		-0.10***		-0.06*
		(0.01)		(0.03)		(0.02)		(0.03)
Anti-discrimination		0.02		0.18***		0.01		0.18**
		(0.02)		(0.06)		(0.02)		(0.06)
Political participation		0.06***		0.06		0.07***		0.06*
		(0.02)		(0.03)		(0.01)		(0.03)
Control variables	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Observations	237	237	237	237	237	237	237	237
Year fixed effects	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Country fixed effects	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
R-squared	0.803	0.877	0.764	0.812	0.789	0.868	0.772	0.818
Number of countries	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24
Number of years	11	11	11	11	11	11	11	11

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Control variables include share of working age immigrants compared to natives, share of men immigrants compared to natives, share of high-educated immigrants compared to natives, share of low-educated immigrants compared to natives, share of immigrants among the total population, unemployment rate one year before, employment protection legislation, union density, net replacement rate in case of unemployment, active labour market policies as a % of GDP and employment rate of natives. The sample covers EU countries except Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria and Romania over the period 2009-2019.

	EU immigrants								Non-EU immigrants							
	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')	(5)	(5')	(6)	(6')	(7)	(7')	(8)	(8')
MIPEX Overall index	0.12***		-0.01		0.12***		-0.02		0.05**		-0.19***		0.04**		-0.19***	
	(0.03)		(0.12)		(0.02)		(0.10)		(0.02)		(0.06)		(0.02)		(0.07)	
Labour market mobility		0.04		0.02		0.04		0.00		0.05**		-0.08*		0.06***		-0.08*
		(0.03)		(0.06)		(0.03)		(0.06)		(0.02)		(0.04)		(0.01)		(0.05)
Family reunion		0.07**		-0.06		0.07***		-0.03		0.05*		0.00		$0.05^{*}$		-0.02
		(0.03)		(0.06)		(0.02)		(0.06)		(0.03)		(0.06)		(0.02)		(0.06)
Permanent residence		-0.04		0.10**		-0.03		0.11**		-0.04		-0.00		-0.04		0.00
		(0.03)		(0.04)		(0.04)		(0.04)		(0.03)		(0.03)		(0.03)		(0.03)
Access to nationality		-0.01		0.02		-0.00		-0.00		-0.09***		-0.07**		-0.09***		-0.05*
		(0.03)		(0.04)		(0.03)		(0.04)		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.01)		(0.03)
Anti-discrimination		0.10**		-0.01		0.08		-0.00		-0.00		-0.02		-0.00		-0.03
		(0.04)		(0.12)		(0.05)		(0.10)		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.01)		(0.06)
Political participation		-0.04		-0.03		-0.02		-0.02		0.10***		-0.01		0.09***		-0.01
		(0.03)		(0.04)		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.03)		(0.01)		(0.04)
Control variables	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Observations	256	256	256	256	256	256	256	256	265	265	265	265	265	265	265	265
Year fixed effects	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Country fixed effects	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
R-squared	0.525	0.550	0.323	0.340	0.521	0.536	0.379	0.393	0.600	0.683	0.588	0.593	0.572	0.658	0.616	0.620
Number of countries	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24
Number of years	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13

 Table A4

 Impact of integration policies on employment rate of high-educated immigrants by origin

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Control variables include share of working age immigrants compared to natives, share of men immigrants compared to natives, share of immigrants among the total population, unemployment rate one year before, employment protection legislation, union density, net replacement rate in case of unemployment, active labour market policies as a % of GDP and employment rate of natives. The sample covers EU countries except Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria and Romania over the period 2007-2019.

	EU immigrants								Non-EU immigrants							
	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')	(5)	(5')	(6)	(6')	(7)	(7')	(8)	(8')
MIPEX Overall index	0.11***		0.01		0.11***		0.02		-0.03		0.18		-0.03		0.24*	
	(0.03)		(0.20)		(0.03)		(0.18)		(0.02)		(0.16)		(0.03)		(0.13)	
Labour market mobility		0.11***		-0.05		0.11***		-0.04		0.02		-0.02		0.02		-0.01
		(0.04)		(0.07)		(0.03)		(0.07)		(0.02)		(0.10)		(0.02)		(0.09)
Family reunion		0.00		-0.10		0.01		-0.11		0.24***		0.05		$0.25^{***}$		0.03
		(0.03)		(0.06)		(0.02)		(0.07)		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.06)
Permanent residence		-0.01		-0.01		-0.01		0.01		-0.09***		-0.04		-0.10***		-0.04
		(0.04)		(0.05)		(0.04)		(0.06)		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.05)
Access to nationality		-0.05*		0.10*		-0.05*		0.11**		-0.09***		-0.03		-0.09***		0.02
		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.05)
Anti-discrimination		0.16***		0.02		$0.15^{***}$		0.02		-0.04		0.18***		-0.04		0.18***
		(0.05)		(0.10)		(0.04)		(0.09)		(0.03)		(0.06)		(0.03)		(0.05)
Political participation		-0.05**		-0.05		-0.05		-0.06		0.02		0.01		0.01		-0.01
		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.04)		(0.05)		(0.02)		(0.07)		(0.02)		(0.06)
Control variables	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Observations	270	270	270	270	270	270	270	270	274	274	274	274	274	274	274	274
Year fixed effects	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Country fixed effects	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
R-squared	0.601	0.634	0.450	0.471	0.595	0.621	0.476	0.496	0.668	0.790	0.631	0.651	0.653	0.784	0.669	0.688
Number of countries	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24	24
Number of years	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13

 Table A5

 Impact of integration policies on employment rate of medium-educated immigrants by origin

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Control variables include share of working age immigrants compared to natives, share of men immigrants compared to natives, share of immigrants among the total population, unemployment rate one year before, employment protection legislation, union density, net replacement rate in case of unemployment, active labour market policies as a % of GDP and employment rate of natives. The sample covers EU countries except Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria and Romania over the period 2007-2019.

	EU immigrants								Non-EU immigrants							
	(1)	(1')	(2)	(2')	(3)	(3')	(4)	(4')	(5)	(5')	(6)	(6')	(7)	(7')	(8)	(8')
MIPEX Overall index	0.25***		0.16		0.25***		0.23		0.10**		0.03		0.09*		0.05	
	(0.05)		(0.14)		(0.04)		(0.17)		(0.04)		(0.17)		(0.05)		(0.17)	
Labour market mobility		0.23***		0.13		$0.25^{***}$		0.14*		-0.06*		-0.02		-0.05*		-0.01
		(0.05)		(0.08)		(0.05)		(0.08)		(0.03)		(0.08)		(0.03)		(0.08)
Family reunion		-0.21***		-0.05		-0.22***		-0.06		0.37***		-0.04		0.36***		-0.04
		(0.06)		(0.10)		(0.05)		(0.12)		(0.04)		(0.08)		(0.05)		(0.08)
Permanent residence		-0.06		0.02		-0.05		0.06		-0.18***		-0.13**		-0.17**		-0.13**
		(0.07)		(0.07)		(0.07)		(0.08)		(0.05)		(0.05)		(0.07)		(0.05)
Access to nationality		-0.14***		0.06		-0.13**		0.07		-0.04		-0.14**		-0.04		-0.12*
		(0.04)		(0.08)		(0.05)		(0.10)		(0.04)		(0.05)		(0.03)		(0.06)
Anti-discrimination		0.21***		-0.05		0.23***		-0.03		-0.19***		0.13**		-0.19***		0.12**
		(0.06)		(0.06)		(0.06)		(0.06)		(0.06)		(0.05)		(0.05)		(0.05)
Political participation		0.22***		0.04		0.20***		0.05		0.19***		$0.15^{***}$		0.18***		0.14***
		(0.05)		(0.06)		(0.05)		(0.07)		(0.03)		(0.05)		(0.03)		(0.04)
Control variables	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Observations	218	218	218	218	218	218	218	218	237	237	237	237	237	237	237	237
Year fixed effects	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Country fixed effects	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
R-squared	0.456	0.613	0.488	0.498	0.471	0.625	0.531	0.541	0.570	0.740	0.566	0.603	0.564	0.738	0.580	0.611
Number of countries	20	20	20	20	20	20	20	20	22	22	22	22	22	22	22	22
Number of years	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13	13

 Table A6

 Impact of integration policies on employment rate of low-educated immigrants by origin

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Control variables include share of working age immigrants compared to natives, share of men immigrants compared to natives, share of immigrants among the total population, unemployment rate one year before, employment protection legislation, union density, net replacement rate in case of unemployment, active labour market policies as a % of GDP and employment rate of natives. The sample for EU immigrants' specifications (columns 1 to 4) covers EU countries except Poland, Slovakia, Estonia, Lithuania, Cyprus, Malta, Bulgaria, Romania over the period 2007-2019. The sample for non-EU immigrants' specifications (column 5 to 8) covers EU countries except Poland, Bulgaria and Romania over the period 2007-2019.

	Overall MIPEX				MIPEX sub-indicators			
Fixed effects:	o, i, t	oi	oi, t	ot, i	o, i, t	oi	oi, t	ot, i
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)
MIPEX i	-2.09	-2.83*	-2.33	-1.56				
	(1.55)	(1.58)	(1.60)	(0.96)				
ln GDP pc o	-0.94	-1.19	-0.69		-0.73	-1.07	-0.50	
	(0.75)	(0.80)	(0.68)		(0.71)	(0.77)	(0.67)	
$\ln \text{GDP pc} i$	$5.36^{*}$	2.37	$5.66^{*}$	$5.11^{**}$	5.91**	2.01	6.31**	$5.59^{**}$
	(2.87)	(1.70)	(2.97)	(2.41)	(2.73)	(1.78)	(2.87)	(2.25)
ln Unemployment rate o	0.25	0.26	$0.36^{*}$		0.27	0.26	$0.35^{*}$	
	(0.21)	(0.19)	(0.20)		(0.19)	(0.20)	(0.20)	
ln Unemployment rate $i$	-0.47	-0.75	-0.38	-0.27	-0.50	-0.83*	-0.39	-0.30
	(0.68)	(0.59)	(0.68)	(0.45)	(0.51)	(0.48)	(0.52)	(0.36)
ln Migrant stock o <i>i</i>	0.77***	0.14	0.15	0.76***	0.77***	0.13	0.14	0.76***
	(0.07)	(0.11)	(0.12)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.11)	(0.11)	(0.07)
Democracy o	0.01	0.00	0.01		0.00	-0.00	-0.00	
	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)		(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	
Political instability o	0.06	0.01	0.07		0.09	0.05	0.12	
	(0.13)	(0.17)	(0.13)		(0.12)	(0.16)	(0.12)	
Conflict o	0.01	0.02	0.03		0.01	0.00	0.01	
	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.07)		(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.06)	
Common border	-0.25			-0.20	-0.25			-0.19
	(0.19)			(0.20)	(0.19)			(0.19)
Common language	0.18			0.20	0.18			0.20
	(0.17)			(0.17)	(0.17)			(0.17)
ln Distance	-0.10			-0.11	-0.09			-0.11
	(0.11)			(0.10)	(0.11)			(0.10)
MPR Entry $i$	1.15	$1.35^{**}$	1.08	0.49	0.85	$1.02^{**}$	0.75	0.35
	(0.87)	(0.60)	(0.88)	(0.47)	(0.67)	(0.48)	(0.67)	(0.41)
ln Labour market mobility					-0.64	-0.35	-0.66	-0.41
					(0.63)	(0.80)	(0.65)	(0.45)
In Family reunion					-0.63**	-0.64**	-0.63**	-0.61**
					(0.32)	(0.31)	(0.30)	(0.24)
In Permanent residence					1.47***	1.10**	1.43***	$1.32^{***}$
					(0.40)	(0.49)	(0.37)	(0.34)
In Access to nationality					0.15	-0.15	0.06	0.05
					(0.59)	(0.57)	(0.58)	(0.33)
In Anti-discrimination					-1.81**	$-1.55^{**}$	$-1.92^{**}$	-1.27**
					(0.80)	(0.72)	(0.80)	(0.56)
In Political participation					-1.80*	$-2.07^{*}$	$-1.70^{*}$	$-1.50^{**}$
					(1.02)	(1.10)	(1.02)	(0.71)
Constant	-52.88	-8.83	-52.03	-61.66**	$-57.14^{*}$	-4.05	$-57.26^{*}$	-64.14***
	(34.28)	(23.68)	(35.66)	(27.91)	(30.56)	(23.76)	(31.51)	(23.50)
Observations	25333	20253	20253	25881	25333	20253	20253	25881
R2	0.241	0.246	0.247	0.248	0.242	0.247	0.248	0.248
Number of destinations	27	26	26	28	27	26	26	28
Number of years	7	7	7	7	7	7	7	7

# Table A7 Impact of integration policies on bilateral migration rates - Alternative fixed effect structures

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the PPML estimator with alternative fixed effects structures, i.e. origin, destination and year fixed effects (columns 1 and 5); bilateral fixed effects (columns 2 and 6); the combination of bilateral fixed effects and year fixed effects (columns 3 and 7), or origin-year and destination fixed effects (columns 4 and 8). Standard errors are clustered by country of destination. The sample covers the period 2008-2017 (inclusion of the MPR Entry index removes observations after 2014). The sample of destination countries contains EU countries except Malta in columns 1 and 5. In columns 2-3 and 6-7, Croatia drops from the sample of destination countries.

	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interactions	Sub-indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
MIPEX i	2.90**	1.24	2.65	(-/	(*)
	(1.36)	(2.27)	(3.02)		
ln GDP pc o	-1.42**	-1.98*	-2.06**	-0.71	-1.38**
III OFF FOO	(0.56)	(1.05)	(1.02)	(0.50)	(0.69)
$\ln \text{GDP pc} i$	0.44	3.42	3.04	0.13	1.84
r · · ·	(1.27)	(2.25)	(2.42)	(1.03)	(1.97)
In Unemployment rate o	0.16	-0.05	-0.04	0.32**	0.09
F,	(0.18)	(0.26)	(0.25)	(0.16)	(0.18)
ln Unemployment rate $i$	-1.71***	-0.80	-0.87	-1.87***	-0.89
F,	(0.55)	(0.84)	(0.84)	(0.47)	(0.59)
In Migrant stock of	0.83***	0.80***	0.80***	0.83***	0.80***
	(0.05)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.05)	(0.07)
Democracy o	-0.03	-0.00	0.00	-0.03	-0.00
	(0.03)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.04)
Political instability o	0.21***	-0.01	-0.01	0.19***	0.01
	(0.06)	(0.19)	(0.19)	(0.05)	(0.15)
Conflict o	0.01	0.04	0.04	0.05	0.01
	(0.12)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.12)	(0.08)
Common border	-0.18	-0.21	-0.21	-0.18	-0.21
	(0.12)	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.12)	(0.16)
Common language	0.14	0.13	0.13	0.13	0.14
	(0.16)	(0.18)	(0.18)	(0.16)	(0.18)
In Distance	-0.04	-0.05	-0.05	-0.03	-0.04
	(0.08)	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.08)	(0.10)
MPR Entry <i>i</i>	(0100)	0.98*	-2.58	(0100)	0.89***
		(0.52)	(2.96)		(0.27)
MIPEX x MPR Entry $i$			0.91		
			(0.82)		
ln Labour market mobility			()	-0.41	-1.25
2				(1.00)	(1.27)
In Family reunion				-0.29	-0.67
				(0.71)	(1.18)
In Permanent residence				3.29*	3.71
				(1.68)	(2.53)
In Access to nationality				0.40	0.47
				(0.47)	(0.59)
In Anti-discrimination				-0.84	-1.14
				(0.80)	(1.26)
In Political participation				0.02	-2.90*
1 1				(0.03)	(1.54)
Constant	-15.69	-35.25	-35.95	-16.39	-14.03
	(12.10)	(28.74)	(28.61)	(12.81)	(23.73)
Observations	32949	21444	21444	32949	21444
R2	0.246	0.243	0.244	0.247	0.246
Number of destinations	27	26	26	27	26
Number of years	9	6	6	9	6

Table A8Impact of integration policies (t-2) on bilateral migration rates

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the PPML estimator with origin and destination fixed effects. Standard errors are clustered by country of destination. Inclusion of the MPR Entry index (columns 2, 3 and 5) removes observations after 2014. The sample of destination countries contains EU countries except Malta. In columns 2-3 and 5-6, Croatia drops from the sample of destination countries.

	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interactions	Sub-indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
MIPEX i	3.34*	2.95	3.21	(-/	(*)
	(1.82)	(3.41)	(3.34)		
ln GDP pc o	-0.93	-2.07**	-2.13**	-0.45	-1.17**
	(0.81)	(0.98)	(0.94)	(0.69)	(0.58)
$\ln \text{GDP pc} i$	-1.59	0.45	0.35	-1.97	1.44
r · ·	(2.33)	(3.54)	(3.51)	(1.99)	(2.55)
ln Unemployment rate o	0.31	-0.21	-0.19	0.34*	-0.14
r o tra	(0.20)	(0.17)	(0.18)	(0.19)	(0.13)
ln Unemployment rate $i$	-2.10**	-1.34	-1.34	-2.35***	-1.04
r o r	(0.85)	(1.17)	(1.14)	(0.84)	(0.87)
ln Migrant stock o <i>i</i>	0.86***	0.83***	0.83***	0.86***	0.83***
5	(0.05)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.05)	(0.06)
Democracy o	-0.03	-0.01	-0.01	-0.03*	0.00
0	(0.02)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Political instability o	0.14***	-0.03	-0.03	0.15***	-0.01
-	(0.04)	(0.12)	(0.12)	(0.04)	(0.10)
Conflict o	0.00	-0.19	-0.19	0.05	-0.13
	(0.17)	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.17)	(0.09)
Common border	-0.18	-0.21	-0.21	-0.18	-0.21
	(0.12)	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.12)	(0.17)
Common language	0.11	0.09	0.09	0.10	0.09
	(0.18)	(0.20)	(0.20)	(0.17)	(0.20)
ln Distance	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	-0.00	-0.00
	(0.07)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.08)	(0.09)
MPR Entry <i>i</i>		0.95**	-1.10		0.83***
		(0.46)	(1.63)		(0.31)
MIPEX x MPR Entry $i$			0.57		
			(0.53)		
ln Labour market mobility				-0.03	-1.12
				(1.29)	(1.31)
In Family reunion				0.38	1.60
				(0.58)	(1.28)
In Permanent residence				1.79	3.13**
				(1.27)	(1.28)
In Access to nationality				0.25	-0.83
				(0.55)	(0.53)
In Anti-discrimination				-0.10	-1.05
				(0.64)	(1.16)
In Political participation				-0.04*	-3.92
				(0.02)	(2.54)
Constant	-0.57	-8.86	-7.97	3.46	-10.20
	(17.75)	(39.20)	(38.64)	(18.01)	(26.99)
Observations	29067	17627	17627	29067	17627
R2	0.249	0.247	0.247	0.249	0.249
Number of destinations	27	26	26	27	26
Number of years	8	5	5	8	5

 Table A9

 Impact of integration policies (t-3) on bilateral migration rates

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the PPML estimator with origin and destination fixed effects. Standard errors are clustered by country of destination. Inclusion of the MPR Entry index (columns 2, 3 and 5) removes observations after 2014. The sample of destination countries contains EU countries except Malta. In columns 2-3 and 5-6, Croatia drops from the sample of destination countries.

Table A10Impact of integration policies (t-2) on bilateral migration rates from EU vs non-EU

	FUm	igrante		N	on-EU migra	ate	
	Overall	Sub-	Overall	Entry	Interac-	Sub-	Sub-ind
	MIPEX	indicators	MIPEX	control	tions	indicators	& entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
MIPEX i	3.39***		2.04	-0.25	0.56		
	(1.08)		(1.92)	(3.17)	(3.41)		
ln GDP pc o	-1.78	-0.89	-1.25**	-1.40	-1.36	-0.62	-0.37
	(1.12)	(1.05)	(0.58)	(1.04)	(1.02)	(0.47)	(0.74)
$\ln \text{GDP pc} i$	0.25	0.06	0.43	3.43	3.35	-0.56	0.45
	(1.48)	(1.15)	(1.79)	(3.24)	(3.29)	(1.73)	(2.69)
ln Unemployment rate o	0.15	0.35	0.13	0.05	0.04	0.20*	0.10
	(0.27)	(0.25)	(0.11)	(0.18)	(0.18)	(0.11)	(0.19)
ln Unemployment rate $i$	-1.82***	-1.98***	-1.69**	-0.41	-0.46	-1.95***	-0.77
	(0.53)	(0.44)	(0.66)	(0.98)	(0.95)	(0.64)	(0.74)
ln Migrant stock o <i>i</i>	0.79***	0.79***	0.81***	0.76***	0.76***	0.81***	0.76***
_	(0.07)	(0.08)	(0.06)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.06)	(0.08)
Democracy o		. ,	-0.03	0.00	0.00	-0.03	0.00
,			(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.03)
Political instability o			0.20***	0.01	0.01	0.19***	0.06
			(0.06)	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.04)	(0.11)
Conflict o			0.03	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.05
			(0.12)	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.12)	(0.08)
Common border	-0.12	-0.13	0.42	0.48	0.48	0.43	0.48
	(0.21)	(0.22)	(0.28)	(0.39)	(0.39)	(0.28)	(0.39)
Common language	-0.29	-0.29	0.32**	0.40**	0.40**	0.31**	0.40**
	(0.32)	(0.32)	(0.15)	(0.18)	(0.18)	(0.15)	(0.18)
In Distance	-0.16	-0.16	0.11	0.17	0.17	0.11	0.17
	(0.15)	(0.15)	(0.18)	(0.24)	(0.24)	(0.18)	(0.24)
MPR Entry <i>i</i>	. ,	· · ·		2.90***	-0.80		1.96***
-				(0.93)	(3.48)		(0.69)
MIPEX x MPR Entry $i$				. ,	0.94		. ,
·					(1.02)		
ln Labour market mobility		-0.64				-0.22	-1.42
·		(0.89)				(1.28)	(1.52)
In Family reunion		0.18				-0.83	-0.21
		(0.46)				(0.92)	(1.45)
In Permanent residence		2.55**				4.01**	4.31*
		(1.27)				(2.00)	(2.35)
In Access to nationality		0.22				0.53	0.30
		(0.37)				(0.73)	(1.31)
In Anti-discrimination		-0.19				-1.27	-2.08
		(0.79)				(0.98)	(1.65)
In Political participation		0.03				-0.00	-4.05**
-		(0.02)				(0.04)	(1.80)
Constant	-9.71	-12.18	-15.42	-36.46	-39.19	-11.05	-5.23
	(17.12)	(15.95)	(15.87)	(37.83)	(36.50)	(18.27)	(33.13)
Observations	5897	5897	27052	17629	17629	27052	17629
R2	0.2	0.201	0.258	0.254	0.254	0.26	0.257
Number of destinations	27	27	27	26	26	27	26
Number of years	9	9	9	6	6	9	6

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the PPML estimator with origin and destination fixed effects. Standard errors are clustered by country of destination. Inclusion of the MPR Entry index (columns 4, 5 and 7) removes observations after 2014. The sample of destination countries contains EU countries except Malta. In columns 4, 5 and 7, Croatia drops from the sample of destination countries.

Table A11Impact of integration policies (t-3) on bilateral migration rates from EU vs non-EU

	EUm	igrante		N	on-EU migra	nte	
	Overall	Sub-	Overall	Entry	Interac-	Sub-	Sub-ind
	MIPEX	indicators	MIPEX	control	tions	indicators	& entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
MIPEX i	4.56**		1.33	2.91	3.09		
	(2.11)		(1.88)	(3.27)	(3.12)		
ln GDP pc o	-1.08	0.26	-0.77	-2.13*	-2.07*	-0.66	-0.90
	(1.87)	(1.69)	(0.76)	(1.13)	(1.11)	(0.69)	(0.80)
$\ln \text{GDP pc} i$	-1.91	-2.54	-2.25	3.16	3.18	-3.03	1.86
	(2.97)	(2.03)	(2.48)	(4.58)	(4.58)	(2.57)	(3.59)
ln Unemployment rate o	0.28	0.45	$0.24^{*}$	$0.35^{*}$	$0.33^{*}$	0.19	0.16
	(0.50)	(0.46)	(0.13)	(0.20)	(0.19)	(0.12)	(0.15)
ln Unemployment rate $i$	-2.30**	-2.81***	-2.20**	-0.51	-0.54	-2.36**	-0.58
	(1.00)	(0.90)	(0.87)	(1.12)	(1.11)	(0.93)	(0.88)
ln Migrant stock o <i>i</i>	0.79***	0.80***	0.84***	0.80***	0.80***	0.84***	0.80***
	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.05)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.05)	(0.07)
Democracy o			-0.04*	-0.01	-0.01	-0.04*	0.00
			(0.02)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Political instability o			0.14***	-0.10	-0.09	0.14***	-0.03
			(0.03)	(0.11)	(0.11)	(0.03)	(0.08)
Conflict o			0.01	-0.20*	-0.20*	0.03	-0.13*
			(0.17)	(0.12)	(0.12)	(0.17)	(0.08)
Common border	-0.07	-0.07	0.42	0.55	0.55	0.42	0.54
	(0.22)	(0.23)	(0.26)	(0.39)	(0.39)	(0.26)	(0.39)
Common language	-0.33	-0.33	0.30**	0.42**	0.42**	0.30**	0.41**
	(0.34)	(0.35)	(0.14)	(0.17)	(0.17)	(0.14)	(0.16)
In Distance	-0.16	-0.16	0.18	0.34	0.34	0.18	0.35
	(0.15)	(0.15)	(0.19)	(0.26)	(0.26)	(0.19)	(0.26)
MPR Entry <i>i</i>				$2.76^{*}$	-0.46		2.19**
				(1.42)	(2.86)		(1.06)
MIPEX x MPR Entry $i$					0.87		
					(1.15)		
In Labour market mobility		-0.37				0.27	-1.61
		(1.07)				(1.54)	(1.42)
In Family reunion		1.31***				-0.94	1.27
		(0.40)				(0.89)	(1.59)
In Permanent residence		1.27				2.61	3.65**
		(0.90)				(1.75)	(1.53)
In Access to nationality		-0.02				0.46	$-2.50^{*}$
		(0.37)				(0.82)	(1.51)
In Anti-discrimination		0.07				0.02	-1.62
		(0.66)				(0.89)	(1.45)
In Political participation		-0.04**				$-0.05^{*}$	-4.21
		(0.02)				(0.03)	(3.33)
Constant	1.87	5.14	11.36	-42.28	-43.39	14.62	-10.08
	(25.36)	(18.77)	(19.38)	(51.09)	(50.87)	(23.66)	(39.22)
Observations	5196	5196	23871	14488	14488	23871	14488
R2	0.203	0.204	0.261	0.255	0.256	0.262	0.257
Number of destinations	27	27	27	26	26	27	26
Number of years	8	8	8	5	5	8	5

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the PPML estimator with origin and destination fixed effects. Standard errors are clustered by country of destination. Inclusion of the MPR Entry index (columns 4, 5 and 7) removes observations after 2014. The sample of destination countries contains EU countries except Malta. In columns 4, 5 and 7, Croatia drops from the sample of destination countries.

	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interactions	Sub-indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
MIPEX i	-2.49	-2.60	-2.89		
	(1.64)	(2.23)	(3.08)		
ln GDP pc o	-0.08	-2.10	-1.82	0.36	-5.13
	(1.57)	(4.46)	(4.74)	(1.37)	(3.87)
ln Unemployment rate $o$	-0.55	-1.31	-1.21	-0.33	-1.35
	(0.46)	(0.86)	(1.01)	(0.47)	(0.84)
ln Migrant stock o $i$	-0.09	-0.99	-1.07	-0.05	-1.29
	(0.43)	(0.84)	(0.82)	(0.39)	(0.88)
MPR Entry <i>i</i>		0.43	3.93		-0.07
		(0.56)	(12.16)		(0.75)
$MPS^{skill}$		0.09	0.14		0.09
		(0.08)	(2.42)		(0.09)
MIPEX x MPR Entry $i$			-0.86		
			(2.99)		
$MIPEX \ x \ MPS^{\rm skill}$			-0.01		
			(0.61)		
In Labour market mobility				-0.88	-1.71
				(0.87)	(1.85)
In Family reunion				1.19	0.11
				(1.44)	(1.24)
In Permanent residence				1.44	4.97
				(2.39)	(3.23)
In Access to nationality				-1.13***	-1.44**
				(0.36)	(0.67)
In Anti-discrimination				0.61	0.63
				(1.00)	(1.14)
In Political participation				-0.43	0.46
				(0.29)	(0.36)
Constant	14.75	44.72	43.26	-4.88	55.54
	(16.46)	(47.65)	(50.18)	(16.55)	(44.11)
Observations	209	113	113	229	113
R2	0.033	0.076	0.077	0.049	0.109
Number of destinations	25	20	20	28	20
Number of years	13	8	8	13	8

 Table A12

 Impact of integration policies on the scale of medium-skilled immigration

	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interactions	Sub-indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
MIPEX i	-1.13	-0.75	0.37		
	(1.73)	(1.83)	(1.85)		
ln GDP pc o	-2.25	-2.29	-2.42	-1.58	-2.90
	(1.34)	(2.70)	(3.14)	(1.43)	(3.11)
ln Unemployment rate $o$	-0.20	-0.23	-0.28	0.01	-0.24
	(0.36)	(0.69)	(0.85)	(0.40)	(0.86)
ln Migrant stock o $i$	0.22	0.45	0.42	0.51	0.47
	(0.37)	(1.19)	(1.16)	(0.37)	(1.26)
MPR Entry <i>i</i>		-0.32	-0.45		-0.41
		(0.74)	(6.13)		(0.78)
$MPS^{skill}$		-0.03	-1.58		-0.02
		(0.06)	(1.15)		(0.07)
MIPEX x MPR Entry $i$			0.08		
			(1.48)		
MIPEX x MPS <sup>skill</sup>			0.39		
			(0.30)		
In Labour market mobility				$-1.15^{*}$	-0.65
				(0.66)	(1.48)
In Family reunion				-0.48	0.04
				(1.55)	(1.94)
In Permanent residence				2.25	2.09
				(2.12)	(2.21)
In Access to nationality				0.04	-0.52
				(0.40)	(0.44)
In Anti-discrimination				-0.26	0.27
				(0.72)	(1.48)
In Political participation				-0.41**	-0.20
				(0.20)	(0.51)
Constant	26.57**	24.09	21.58	12.39	22.79
	(11.95)	(31.64)	(33.47)	(15.05)	(32.14)
Observations	265	134	134	297	134
R2	0.022	0.015	0.025	0.033	0.024
Number of destinations	25	20	20	28	20
Number of years	13	8	8	13	8

 Table A13

 Impact of integration policies on the share of medium-skilled immigration

	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interactions	Sub-indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
MIPEX i	3.63	-0.64	-1.14		
	(2.87)	(3.04)	(4.24)		
ln GDP pc o	-0.64	1.07	0.80	-0.60	0.63
	(1.09)	(4.08)	(4.34)	(0.76)	(4.96)
ln Unemployment rate $o$	-0.75**	-0.48	-0.56	-0.70*	-0.47
	(0.34)	(0.69)	(0.66)	(0.36)	(0.66)
ln Migrant stock o $i$	-1.09*	-0.69	-0.53	-0.86**	-0.94
	(0.61)	(0.97)	(1.02)	(0.36)	(1.21)
MPR Entry <i>i</i>		0.90	-0.41		0.83
		(0.54)	(9.05)		(0.65)
$MPS^{skill}$		0.02	0.77		-0.01
		(0.08)	(1.12)		(0.08)
MIPEX x MPR Entry $i$			0.32		
			(2.12)		
$\mathrm{MIPEX} \ge \mathrm{MPS}^{\mathrm{skill}}$			-0.19		
			(0.27)		
In Labour market mobility				0.11	1.21
				(0.90)	(1.57)
In Family reunion				$4.27^{*}$	-0.58
U U				(2.37)	(2.01)
In Permanent residence				0.97	0.24
				(3.36)	(3.49)
In Access to nationality				-0.93	-0.48
				(1.04)	(1.29)
In Anti-discrimination				1.61	0.65
				(0.94)	(1.84)
In Political participation				0.26	0.29
				(0.34)	(0.33)
Constant	2.64	-0.24	3.67	-11.17	-1.94
	(13.67)	(49.87)	(55.76)	(15.31)	(54.47)
Observations	183	92	92	201	92
R2	0.063	0.128	0.134	0.094	0.151
Number of destinations	25	20	20	28	20
Number of years	13	8	8	13	8

## Table A14Impact of integration policies on the scale of low-skilled immigration

	Overall MIPEX	Entry control	Interactions	Sub-indicators	Sub-ind & entry
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
MIPEX i	1.35	-0.68	-0.26		
	(1.96)	(1.50)	(1.80)		
ln GDP pc o	-1.92	2.25	1.72	-2.11*	0.37
	(1.29)	(2.67)	(2.96)	(1.21)	(3.95)
ln Unemployment rate $o$	0.24	$0.71^{*}$	0.51	0.23	0.43
	(0.40)	(0.40)	(0.53)	(0.37)	(0.44)
ln Migrant stock o $i$	0.14	0.85	1.05	0.21	0.97
	(0.33)	(0.64)	(0.69)	(0.29)	(0.82)
MPR Entry $i$		1.19**	-6.77		1.16
		(0.55)	(9.99)		(0.76)
$MPS^{skill}$		0.09	-0.24		0.10
		(0.07)	(1.87)		(0.09)
MIPEX x MPR Entry $i$			1.95		
			(2.47)		
$MIPEX \ x \ MPS^{skill}$			0.08		
			(0.48)		
In Labour market mobility				-0.81	-1.92
				(0.96)	(2.21)
In Family reunion				1.70	0.81
u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u				(1.64)	(1.95)
In Permanent residence				1.94	-2.15
				(2.14)	(3.07)
In Access to nationality				-0.83**	-0.13
				(0.40)	(0.58)
In Anti-discrimination				1.70**	1.24
				(0.80)	(1.14)
In Political participation				0.41	-0.23
				(0.27)	(0.37)
Constant	12.43	-28.51	-25.38	2.50	-1.99
	(12.26)	(33.71)	(33.55)	(15.97)	(42.45)
Observations	221	107	107	239	107
R2	0.03	0.072	0.078	0.051	0.094
Number of destinations	25	20	20	28	20
Number of years	13	8	8	13	8

## Table A15Impact of integration policies on the share of low-skilled immigration

# Table A16 Impact of integration policies on the scale of high-skilled immigration (negative flows set to 0.00001)

	Total migrants		EU n	nigrants	Non-EU	J migrants
	Overall	Entry control	Overall	Entry control	Overall	Entry control
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
MIPEX i	$9.40^{*}$	12.86**	8.15	6.25	7.27	14.31**
	(4.75)	(5.61)	(5.37)	(6.12)	(5.32)	(6.12)
ln GDP pc o	5.33	13.31	0.45	6.10	2.70	3.76
	(4.42)	(8.37)	(4.14)	(11.40)	(5.31)	(11.40)
ln Unemployment rate $o$	-3.05**	-1.22	-1.30	-1.33	-3.21**	-3.93*
	(1.30)	(2.12)	(0.99)	(2.06)	(1.40)	(2.16)
ln Migrant stock o <i>i</i>	-4.34**	-8.37**	-4.00***	-4.18	-1.57	-1.67
	(1.69)	(3.91)	(1.36)	(3.15)	(0.99)	(3.29)
MPR Entry $i$		-0.51		-3.06**		0.83
		(2.91)		(1.43)		(2.53)
$\mathrm{MPS}^{\mathrm{skill}}$		0.50		0.40		0.54
		(0.32)		(0.34)		(0.43)
Constant	-62.39	-137.94	-18.10	-68.14	-44.28	-81.63
	(50.29)	(110.38)	(44.05)	(148.93)	(56.02)	(122.73)
Observations	322	160	311	152	301	152
R2	0.069	0.096	0.031	0.042	0.042	0.042
Number of destinations	25	20	25	19	24	19
Number of years	13	8	13	8	13	8

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the OLS estimator with destination fixed effects. Standard errors are robust to heteroskedasticity and autocorrelation, and clustered by country of destination. Inclusion of the MPR Entry index (columns 2, 4 and 6) removes observations after 2014. The sample of destinations contains EU countries except Bulgaria, Croatia and Romania (columns 1 and 3). Additional destinations dropped from the sample are: Cyprus, Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania and Malta (column 2); Cyprus, Estonia, Germany, Latvia, Lithuania and Malta (columns 4 and 6); and Malta (column 5).

#### Table A17 Impact of integration policies on the share of high-skilled immigration (negative flows set to 0.00001)

	Total	Total migrants		nigrants	Non-EU	Non-EU migrants		
	Overall	Entry control	Overall	Entry control	Overall	Entry control		
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)		
MIPEX $i$	-1.21	2.08	4.44	4.32	4.83	1.59		
	(6.14)	(9.41)	(5.83)	(5.27)	(6.27)	(5.40)		
ln GDP pc o	$9.95^{*}$	18.36	-3.36	-9.63	$9.97^{*}$	5.46		
	(4.89)	(13.27)	(3.70)	(8.12)	(5.44)	(8.64)		
ln Unemployment rate $o$	0.67	-1.05	-1.39	-0.49	1.25	-2.00		
	(1.34)	(2.61)	(1.17)	(1.88)	(1.52)	(3.31)		
ln Migrant stock o <i>i</i>	-0.60	3.42	-0.59	1.38	-1.69	0.40		
	(1.27)	(3.68)	(1.19)	(1.76)	(1.03)	(3.23)		
MPR Entry $i$		-0.30		-2.25		2.50		
		(1.76)		(1.36)		(2.14)		
$MPS^{skill}$		-0.14		-0.16		0.38		
		(0.25)		(0.29)		(0.39)		
Constant	-101.37**	-226.40	20.33	74.50	-121.36**	-64.79		
	(44.82)	(141.58)	(42.19)	(85.03)	(55.21)	(101.86)		
Observations	322	160	311	152	301	152		
R2	0.021	0.053	0.006	0.018	0.022	0.024		
Number of destinations	25	20	25	19	24	19		
Number of years	13	8	13	8	13	8		

Note: (standard errors), \* significant at 90 %, \*\* significant at 95 %, \*\*\* significant at 99 %. Estimates reported are obtained using the OLS estimator with destinationfixed effects. Standard errors are robust to heteroskedasticity and autocorrelation, and clustered by country of destination. Inclusion of the MPR Entry index (columns 2, 4 and 6) removes observations after 2014. The sample of destinations contains EU countries except Bulgaria, Croatia and Romania (columns 1 and 3). Additional destinations dropped from the sample are: Cyprus, Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania and Malta (column 2); Cyprus, Estonia, Germany, Latvia, Lithuania and Malta (columns 4 and 6); and Malta (column 5).

#### NATIONAL BANK OF BELGIUM - WORKING PAPERS SERIES

The Working Papers are available on the website of the Bank: http://www.nbb.be.

- 362. "The origins of firm heterogeneity: A production network approach", by A. B. Bernard, E. Dhyne, G. Magerman, K. Manova and A. Moxnes, *Research series*, January 2019.
- 363. "Imperfect competition in firm-to-firm trade", by A. Ken Kikkawa, G. Magerman and E. Dhyne, *Research series*, January 2019.
- 364. "Forward guidance with preferences over safe assets", by A. Rannenberg, Research series, January 2019.
- 365. "The distinct effects of information technologies and communication technologies on the age-skill composition of labour demand", by S. Blanas, *Research series*, January 2019.
- 366. "A survey of the long-term impact of Brexit on the UK and the EU27 economies", by P. Bisciari, *Document series*, January 2019.
- 367. "A macroeconnomic model with heterogeneous and financially-constrained intermediaries", by Th. Lejeune and R. Wouters, *Research series*, February 2019.
- 368. "The economic importance of the Belgian ports: Flemish maritime ports, Liège port complex and the port of Brussels – Report 2017", by E. Gueli, P. Ringoot and M. Van Kerckhoven, *Document series*, March 2019.
- 369. "Does banks' systemic importance affect their capital structure and balance sheet adjustment processes?", by Y. Bakkar, O. De Jonghe and A. Tarazi, *Research series*, March 2019.
- 370 "A model for international spillovers to emerging markets", by R. Houssa, J. Mohimont and C. Otrok, *Research series*, April 2019.
- "Estimation methods for computing a branch's total value added from incomplete annual accounting data",
   S. Vansteelandt, F. Coppens, D. Reynders, M. Vackier and L. Van Belle, *Research series*, April 2019.
- "Do SVARs with sign restrictions not identify unconventional monetary policy shocks?", by J. Boeckx, M. Dossche, A. Galesi, B. Hofmann and G. Peersman, *Research series*, June 2019.
- 373. "Research and development activities in Belgium: A snapshot of past investment for the country's future", by S. Vennix, *Research series*, July 2019.
- 374. "State dependent fiscal multipliers with preferences over safe assets" by A. Rannenberg, *Research series*, July 2019.
- 375. "Inequality, the risk of secular stagnation and the increase in household debt", by A. Rannenberg, *Research series*, August 2019.
- 376. "Welfare effects of business cycles and monetary policies in a small open emerging economy", by J. Mohimont, *Research series*, October 2019.
- 377. "Learning about demand abroad from wholesalers: a B2B analysis", by W. Connell, E. Dhyne and H. Vandenbussche, *Research series*, November 2019.
- 378. "Measuring trade in value added with Firm-level Data, by R. Bems and A. K. Kikkawa, *Research series*, November 2019.
- 379. "Scrapping the entitlement to unemployment benefits for young labor market entrants: An effective way to get them to work?", by B. Cockx, K. Declercq, M. Dejemeppe, L. Inga and B. Van der Linden, *Research series,* December 2019.
- 380. "The impact of Brexit uncertainties on international trade: Evidence from Belgium", by E. E. Schmitz, *Research series*, December 2019.
- 381. "The heterogeneous employment outcomes of first- and second-generation immigrants in Belgium", by C. Piton and F. Rycx, *Research series*, January 2020.
- 382. "A Dane in the making of European Monetary Union A conversation with Niels Thygesen", by I. Maes and S. Péters, *Research series*, May 2020.
- 383. "Multi-product exporters: Costs, prices and markups on foreign vs domestic markets", by Catherine Fuss, *Research series*, June 2020.
- 384. "Economic importance of the Belgian maritime and inland ports Report 2018", by I. Rubbrecht and K. Burggraeve, *Document series*, July 2020.
- 385. "Service characteristics and the choice between exports and FDI: Evidence from Belgian firms", by L. Sleuwaegen and P.M. Smith, *Research series*, July 2020.
- 386. "Low pass-through and high spillovers in NOEM: What does help and what does not", by G. de Walque, T. Lejeune, A. Rannenberg and R. Wouters, *Research series*, July 2020.
- 387. "Minimum wages and wage compression in Belgian industries", by S. Vandekerckhove, S. Desiere and K. Lenaerts, *Research series*, July 2020.
- 388. "Network effects and research collaborations", by D. Essers, F. Grigoli and E. Pugacheva, *Research series*, July 2020.
- "The political economy of financing climate policy evidence from the solar PV subsidy programs", by
   O. De Groote, A. Gautier and F. Verboven, *Research series*, October 2020.

- 390. "Going green by putting a price on pollution: Firm-level evidence from the EU", by O. De Jonghe, K. Mulier and G. Schepens, *Research series*, October 2020.
- 391. "Banking barriers to the green economy", by H. Degryse, T. Roukny and J. Tielens, *Research series*, October 2020.
- 392. "When green meets green", by H. Degryse, R. Goncharenko, C. Theunisz and T. Vadasz, *Research series*, October 2020.
- 393. "Optimal climate policy in the face of tipping points and asset stranding", by E. Campiglio, S. Dietz and F. Venmans, *Research series*, October 2020.
- 394. "Are green bonds different from ordinary bonds? A statistical and quantitative point of view", by C. Ma, W. Schoutens, J. Beirlant, J. De Spiegeleer, S. Höcht and R. Van Kleeck, *Research series*, October 2020.
- 395. "Climate change concerns and the performance of green versus brown stocks ", by D. Ardia, K. Bluteau, K. Boudt and K. Inghelbrecht, *Research series*, October 2020.
- 396. "Daily news sentiment and monthly surveys: A mixed–frequency dynamic factor model for nowcasting consumer confidence", by A. Algaba, S. Borms, K. Boudt and B. Verbeken, *Research series*, February 2021.
- 397. "A bigger house at the cost of an empty fridge? The effect of households' indebtedness on their consumption: Micro-evidence using Belgian HFCS data", by Ph. Du Caju, G. Périleux, F. Rycx and I. Tojerow, *Research series*, March 2021.
- 398. "Low interest rates and the distribution of household debt", by M. Emiris and F. Koulischer, *Research series*, March 2021.
- 399. "The interplay between green policy, electricity prices, financial constraints and jobs. Firm-level evidence", by G. Bijnens, J. Hutchinson, J. Konings and A. Saint Guilhem, *Research series*, April 2021.
- 400. Economic importance of the Belgian maritime and inland ports Report 2019", by I. Rubbrecht, E. Dyne and C. Duprez, *Research series*, May 2021.
- 401 "The return on human (STEM) capital in Belgium", by G. Bijnens and E. Dhyne, *Research series*, July 2021.
- 402. "Unraveling industry, firm and host-region effects on export behaviors of international new ventures and established exporters", by I. Paeleman, S. A. Zahra and J. W. B. Lang, *Research series*, July 2021.
- 403 "When trust is not enough: Bank resolution, SPE, Ring-fencing and group support" by M. Dewatripont, M. Montigny and G. Nguyen, *Research series*, August 2021.
- 404 "Bank specialization and zombie lending", by O. De Jonghe, K. Mulier and I. Samarin, *Research series*, November 2021.
- 405. "Robert Triffin, Japan and the quest for Asian Monetary Union", I. Maes and I. Pasotti, *Research series*, February 2022.
- 406. "The impact of changes in dwelling characteristics and housing preferences on house price indices", by P. Reusens, F. Vastmans and S. Damen, *Research series*, May 2022.
- 407. "Economic importance of the Belgian maritime and inland ports Report 2020", by I. Rubbrecht, *Research series*, May 2022.
- 408. "New facts on consumer price rigidity in the euro area", by E. Gautier, C. Conflitti, R. P. Faber, B. Fabo, L. Fadejeva, V. Jouvanceau, J. O. Menz, T. Messner, P. Petroulas, P. Roldan-Blanco, F. Rumler, S. Santoro, E. Wieland and H. Zimmer, *Research series*, June 2022.
- 409. "Optimal deficit-spending in a liquidity trap with long-term government debt", by Charles de Beauffort, *Research series*, July 2022.
- 410. "Losing prospective entitlement to unemployment benefits. Impact on educational attainment", by B. Cockx, K. Declercq and M. Dejemeppe, *Research series*, July 2022.
- 411. "Integration policies and their effects on labour market outcomes and immigrant inflows", by C. Piton and I. Ruyssen, *Research series*, September 2022.
National Bank of Belgium Limited liability company RLP Brussels – Company's number: 0203.201.340 Registered office: boulevard de Berlaimont 14 – BE-1000 Brussels www.nbb.be

Editor

Pierre Wunsch Governor of the National Bank of Belgium

© Illustrations: National Bank of Belgium

Layout: Analysis and Research Group Cover: NBB CM – Prepress & Image

Published in September 2022